NUTRITION SITUATION OF RECENT MIGRANTS IN SELECTED SMALL TOWNS OF MPANDA DISTRICT, KATAVI REGION

SEPHANIA LASIMA WAYA

A DISSERTATION SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE IN HUMAN NUTRITION OF SOKOINE UNIVERSITY OF AGRICULTURE.

MOROGORO, TANZANIA.

ABSTRACT

The purpose of this study was to investigate the nutritional situation of recent migrants in 3 selected small towns in Mpanda district, Katavi region, Tanzania. The study focused on recent migrants who have stayed in the study area for 3 to 36 months. Cross-sectional design was used in a sample of 348 randomly selected respondents, whereby a semistructured questionnaire was used to collect data. Nutrition status of adults as well as that of underfive children were assessed whereby anthropometric measurements were employed. Body Mass Index (BMI) was used for adults with WHO's criteria while WHO Anthro software was applied to assess the children. Breastfeeding practices were also investigated among the respondents. P-value of 0.05 or less was used in establishing levels of statistical significance. The results showed that 20.4% of adults were generally overweight or obese, and there was no significant difference between men and women. Stunting rate of children below five years of age was 45.1%, which is higher than both averages for Tanzania and Katavi region. Majority of mothers (85.1% and 77.3%) fed colostrum and used exclusive breastfeeding respectively. Local beliefs and taboos caused few mothers not to breastfeed as recommended. The most affected stage (age categories) of children of below five years of age by stunting is soon after 6 months, which implies that complementary foods introduced to children are probably poor in nutrients. It is therefore important to improve complementary feeding coupled with good maternal and child care practices and good hygienic conditions. Male children appear to be more prone to both stunting and underweight than female children. Also, children in Majalila small town appear to be more vulnerable to underweight than in Ikola town. Further studies are recommended to seek explanation for the observed differences. It is recommended that researchers and policy makers should pay special attention to small emerging urban

centres as they appear to be different from typical rural areas, which they are very often generalized.

Keywords: Small town, recent migrant, nutrition situation, social services and urbanization.

DECLARATION

I, Sephania, Lasima, Waya, do hereby declare to tl	ne Senate of Sokoine University of
Agriculture that this dissertation is my own origin	
registration and that it has neither been submitted nor	being concurrently submitted in any
other institution.	
Sephania, Waya	Date
(MSc. Candidate)	
The above declaration is confirmed by;	
Prof. J. Msuya	Date
(Supervisor)	
Ms. Ms. Safines Msollo	Date
(Supervisor)	

COPYRIGHT

No part of this dissertation may be reproduced, stored in any retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means without prior written permission of the author or Sokoine University of Agriculture in that behalf.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I give thanks to the spiritual strength and mercy Almighty God granted me to make this task possible. My special thanks go to my supervisors Prof. J. Msuya and Ms. Safines Msollo for their guidance, wisdom, advice coupled with patience and intelligible comments and well-planned supervision.

Also, I would like to extend my appreciation to the District Executive Director of Mpanda for sponsoring my course, allowing me to undertake this research in Mpanda District and respondents for accepting the tedious task of filling the questionnaires and providing useful information during the research process.

Lastly, I acknowledge my co-workers Mr. Gasper Mtana and James Ngogo for their financial support in my research and advice.

DEDICATION

To my beloved wife Paskalia Samson Mtambo who allowed me to continue with my study by devoting her time to taking care of the family. Secondly to my mother Alinikisa Tendela Kaye and my father Lasima Mwaisakila Waya who gave me a better foundation of education. My mother passed away while I was undertaking this study. May the almighty God rest her soul in eternal peace. Amen!

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	ii
DECLARATION	iv
COPYRIGHT	v
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	vi
DEDICATION	vii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	viii
LIST OF BOXES	xii
LIST OF TABLES	xiii
LIST OF APPENDICES	xiv
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS	XV
CHAPTER ONE	1
1.0 INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Background Information	1
1.2 Problem Statement and Justification of the Study	2
1.3 Objectives	3
1.3.1 Overall objective	3
1.3.2 Specific objectives	3
CHAPTER TWO	4
2.0 LITERATURE REVIEW	4
2.1 The Concept of Urbanization	4
2.1.1 Definition of urbanization	5
2.1.2 Causes of urbanization and its challenges in Africa	6
2.2 Characteristics of Small Towns	9
2.3 Urbanization and Nutrition	11

2.3.1 Nutrition transition	12
2.3.2 Nutrition and health challenges in urbanization	14
2.3.3 Interventions to support nutrition in urban areas	17
CHAPTER THREE	19
3.0 METHODOLOGY	19
3.1 Study Location	19
3.1.1 Ikola	19
3.1.2 Kasekese	20
3.1.3 Majalila	20
3.2 Study Population and Design	21
3.3 Sampling Design	21
3.3.1 Sample size determination	21
3.3.2 Sampling techniques	22
3.4 Data Collection	23
3.4.1 Anthropometric assessment of children below five years of age	23
3.4.2 Determination of nutritional status of adults	24
3.4.3 Recruitment of research assistants and pre-testing of data collection tools	25
3.5 Data Analysis	25
3.6 Access and Ethical Considerations	26
CHAPTER FOUR	27
4.0 RESULTS	27
4.1 Characteristics of the Sampled Respondents	27
4.1.1 Demographic characteristics of adults	27
4.1.1.1 Sex and age	27
4.1.1.2 Household size, duration of stay and marital status	27
4.1.2 Socio-economic characteristics	28

	4.1.2.1 Education level and occupation	28
	4.1.2.2 Residence area and time taken to reach source of water	29
	4.1.2.3 Reasons for migration of respondents	29
	4.1.3 Other characteristics of sampled adult respondents	30
	4.1.4 Characteristics of sampled underfive children	32
4.2	Nutrition Status	32
	4.2.1 Nutrition status of adults	32
	4.2.2 Nutrition status of study children	33
4.3	Breast Feeding Practise of Children of Below Five Years of Age	35
	4.3.1 Colostrum feeding and initiation of breastfeeding after delivery	35
	4.3.2 Exclusive breastfeeding and stop breastfeeding	36
4.4	Most Affected Stage of Underfive Children by Malnutrition	36
	4.4.1 Height-for-Age (Stunting)	36
	4.4.2 Weight-for-Age (Underweight)	37
	4.4.3 Weight-for-Height (Wasting)	37
CF	HAPTER FIVE	39
5. 0	DISCUSSION	39
5.1	Overview	39
5.2	Nutrition Status of Adults	39
5.3	Nutrition Status of Children Below Five Years of Age	41
5.4	Breastfeeding Behavior of Children Below Five Years of Age	42
5.5	The Most Affected Stage (age categories) of Children of Below Five Years of	
	Age	44
	5.5.1 Height-for-Age (Stunting)	44
	5.5.2 Weight-for-Age (Undernutrition)	45
	5.5.3 Weight-for-Height (Wasting)	45

CHAPTER SIX	47
6.0 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS	47
6.1 Conclusion	47
6.2 Recommendations	48
REFERENCES	50
APPENDICES	65

LIST OF BOXES

Box 1: Calculation of proportionate samples in each study town
--

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: A proportionality sampling of respondents in the study small towns	23
Table 2: Cut-off points for WHO classification of Malnutrition	24
Table 3: Cut-off points for WHO classification of nutrition status of adults	25
Table 4: Distribution of sampled respondents by their sex and age categories	27
Table 5: Distribution of sampled respondents by their marital status, duration of	
stay and household size	28
Table 6: Distribution of sampled respondents by their education level and occupation.	29
Table 7: Area of residence and time spent to the water source	30
Table 8: Reported main reasons for migrating of respondents	30
Table 9: Distribution of respondents according to training and source of nutrition	
advice they received	31
Table 10: Distribution of respondents according to water source and responsible	
person for fetching water for household use	31
Table 11: Reported problems faced after migrated to small town	32
Table 12: Distribution of study children by sex and age	32
Table 13: Percentage distribution of adult respondents according to their nutrition	
status	33
Table 14: t-test results for comparison of mean BMI of respondents	33
Table 15: Percent distribution of under-five children according to their malnutrition	
status	34
Table 16: t-test results for mean Z-scores of study children	34
Table 17: Distribution of respondents according to colostrum feeding and initiation	
of breastfeeding	35
Table 18: Distribution of respondents according to their breastfeeding behaviour	36
Table 19: t-test results for mean of Z-scores of various age categories	38

LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix 1	: Questionn	aire			65	5
------------	-------------	------	--	--	----	---

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

% Percentage

⁰C Celsius

AIDS Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome

BMI Body Mass Index

Cm Centimeter

dd/mm/yy Date/Month/ Year

DOB Date Of Birth

et al And others

FAO Food and Agriculture Organization of The United Nations

H/H No Household Number.

HAZ Height-for-Age Z-score

HIV Human Immunodeficiency Virus

IBM-SPSS IBM-Statistical Package for Social Science

ID Identification

Kg Kilogram

MSc Master of Science

n Sample size

NBS National Bureau of Statistics

NCBI National Centre for Biotechnology Information

PP Pages

Respondent A head of household who met the inclusion criteria of being a recent

migrant.

SACCOS Savings and Credit Cooperative Societies

SD Standard Deviation

SMART Standardized Monitoring and Assessment of Relief and Transitions

T2D Type two Diabetes

TASAF Tanzania Social Action Fund

TDHS-MIS Tanzania Demographic and Health Survey and Malaria Indicator Survey

TZS Tanzania shillings

UK United Kingdom

UN United Nations

UNAIDS The joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS

UNDP United Nations Population Division

UN-Habitat United Nations Human Settlements Programme

UNICEF United Nations Children's Fund

UNSCN United Nations Standing Committee on Nutrition

URT United Republic of Tanzania

USA United States of America

VICOBA Village Community Bank

WAZ Weight-for-Age Z-score

WHO World Health Organization

WHZ Weight-for-Height Z-score

CHAPTER ONE

1.0 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background Information

The United Nations projections show that more than one billion people would move from rural areas to cities and towns of third world countries by 2030, and small towns of Sub-Saharan Africa would contribute significantly to this urbanization wave (UN-Habitat, 2010). In Africa, more than half of recent migrants will live in small towns (UNDP, 2014). Definitions of what constitutes an urban centre vary between nations, and in several cases, even the definition change depending on the time. In Tanzania, small towns are generally defined as those centres with a population of not more than 10 000 inhabitants (Wenban-Smith, 2014).

Economic and social functions of small towns vary depending on the national urban hierarchy and economic base. While large cities play an important role in national and regional economies; smaller urban centres play a more direct role in the development of their rural regions (Aeroe, 1992). They provide rural- urban linkages by connecting the rural regions with a more diversified local economic base and link to wider markets (Losch and Magrin, 2013). For example, small urban centers provide an access to markets for small-scale producers who may find it difficult to attract the interest of large supply chains that require consistent quality and relatively large quantities of produce (Tschirley et al., 2015).

People migrate from rural to small towns for varied and often complex reasons, such as to improve their economic situation or to pursue education (Richard, 2001). A migrant is an individual who moves around within his/her own country or from one country to another,

usually to find work, although there may be other reasons such as to join family. Some move voluntarily, while others are forced to leave because of economic hardship or other problems (Anderson and Blinder, 2012). People can migrate 'regularly', with legal permission to work and live in towns, or 'irregularly', without permission from the authority they wish to live and work. They eventually settle in some areas where they also establish other kinds of businesses such as services including shops, pubs, markets, grain milling and transportation. This situation has transformed some villages from typical rural settlements into small urbanized centres (Coast, 2000). Such small towns tend to attract many migrants to move from rural communities. While in small town, migrants face different life challenges including unusual dietary patterns and lifestyles (Satterthwaite *et al.*, 2010), such as eating of fast foods and drinks and their nutritional consequences (Ulasi *et al.*, 2010). This study intended to investigate the nutritional situation which recent migrants to small towns tend to face and attempt to draw some lessons.

1.2 Problem Statement and Justification of the Study

The underlying socioeconomic and demographic challenges associated with urbanization are known to lead to dietary changes linked with shifts in physical activities (Popkin, 2011). While dietary change is well known among dwellers in well-established urban settlements (towns and cities), it is not yet established whether same situation is also affecting the emerging small towns located in rural areas of Sub-Saharan Africa. In Tanzania, migration and urbanization have both increased over the last two decades (Wenban-Smith, 2015). Significantly, the rate of migration and urbanization has increased from 5.7% in 1967 to 29.1% in 2012 (Wenban-Smith, 2014).

According to the NBS (2015), the proportion of migrants in Dar es Salaam was 52.8%. Proportions for other regions in the country were: Mpanda district (29%), Mjini Magharibi (33.9%), Geita (39.9%), Pwani (36.3%), Arusha (38.1%) and Shinyanga (39.8%). These

areas have high proportions of migrants due to several reasons. For example, Dar es Salaam and Mjini Magharibi have booming businesses which have attracted migrants. Other reasons are richness in resources like minerals for Geita and Shinyanga, tourist attractions for Arusha and land for settlement in Katavi-Mpanda (NBS, 2015). Low income recent migrants in small towns face greater risks of their health and nutritional status partly because of changing staple foods (Satterthwaite *et al.*, 2010).

Considering the above mentioned gap in literature, the present study aimed at understanding the nutrition situation of recent migrants from rural areas residing in selected small towns in Mpanda district in Tanzania. The findings are expected to provide useful information for policy makers in the government and development partners, which will likely help them to plan for realistic and appropriate nutrition interventions.

1.3 Objectives

1.3.1 Overall objective

The overall objective was to assess the nutrition situation of recent migrants in selected small towns in Mpanda district.

1.3.2 Specific objectives

The above overall objective was attained by undertaking the following specific objectives:-

- i. To determine the nutritional status of adult recent migrants in small towns.
- ii. To determine the nutritional status of children of below five years of age.
- iii. To assess the breast feeding practices of children of below five years of age.
- iv. To identify the most affected stage of children of below five years of age by malnutrition.

CHAPTER TWO

2.0 LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 The Concept of Urbanization

The projections of urbanization worldwide suggest that there will be an increase of urban dwellers as compared to rural dwellers at a ratio of three urban dwellers to two rural dwellers by 2025 (Satterthwaite *et al.*, 2010). Globally, agricultural production has managed to meet the demands from a rapid growth in the proportion of the workforce not producing food and rapid changes in food demands towards more energy and greenhouse gas emission-intensive food. However, hundreds of millions of urban dwellers face undernutrition today, although this is far more related to their lack of income than to a lack of capacity to produce food (Satterthwaite *et al.*, 2010). There is a very large urban population worldwide with incomes so low that their health and nutritional status are at risk from any rise in price of staple food as became evident with the rising hunger among urban populations after the food price crisis in 2007 and the first half of 2008 (Cohen and Garrett, 2009).

In 2008, the world's urban population exceeded its rural population for the first time (Bougnom *et al.*, 2014). Less attention has been given to two other transitions: around 1980, the economically active population employed in industry and services exceeded that employed in the primary sector (agriculture, forestry, mining and fishing); and around 1940, the economic value generated by industry and services exceeded that generated by the primary sector (Satterthwaite, 2007).

For the time being, agriculture provides the livelihoods for around one-third of the world's labour force. In addition, the figure might be higher if the value of food produced by rural

and urban dwellers for their own consumption is taken into consideration (Satterthwaite et al., 2010). The world's urban population will increase by more than a billion people between 2010 and 2025, while the rural population will hardly grow at all (Satterthwaite et al., 2010). As the non-farm activities continue to grow, the number of middle and upper income consumers will also increase, which will cause major changes in agriculture and in the supply chain. There is also possibility that the next few decades, there will be a decline in population growth rates and the ageing of the population (UN, 2015). The ageing population will produce more people that will also cluster around urban centres with advanced medical services and other services that they want and value (Satterthwaite et al., 2010). The increased urbanisation in developing countries, leads to traditional diets displacement by the Western diet providing further evidence that the nutrition transition was in full swing on the African continent (Steyn et al., 2011). While underweight was still prevalent in many sub-Saharan African countries, the prevalence of overweight was a problem of significance in many developing countries (Holmes et al., 2010). Longer lengths of urban residence, increases obesity among rural-to-urban migrant populations (Antiporta et al., 2015) therefore, interventions to prevent obesity in urban areas may benefit from targeting migrant groups.

2.1.1 Definition of urbanization

Urbanization is the increasing share of a nation's population living in urban areas. Most urbanization is the result of net rural to urban migration (Potts, 2009). The conventional definition for urbanization is a shift in settlement patterns from dispersed to more dense settlement (Satterthwaite *et al.*, 2010). By way of contrast, much of the expansion of urban land use is the result of a shift from dense to more dispersed settlement. The term urbanization is being used to refer to two opposing spatial shifts in settlement patterns,

likely to have opposing effects on, for example, the land available for agriculture (Satterthwaite *et al.*, 2010).

National Bureau of Statistics (NBS) provides more detail on the urban definition, indicating that local judgment is also applied (NBS, 2002). Both World Bank (2009) and Wenban-Smith (2014) explored the potential for a density-based definition of 'urban' in Tanzania. Wenban-Smith (2014) offers a comprehensive compilation of the data on population growth, internal migration and urbanization in mainland Tanzania, based on the five post-Independence censuses (1967, 1978, 1988, 2002 and 2012). The movement of people from rural to urban areas leads to urban growth. The rapid growth of urban areas in Tanzania is closely linked to rural-urban migration which complements natural increase as a result of birth and death coupled with reclassification of rural areas into urban areas (Agwanda and Amani, 2014). For Tanzania, Beegle et al. (2011) have tracked migration in the Kagera region. At the national level, Dar es Salaam dominates with over 70% of the increase in its population between 1978 and 2012 being accounted for by in-migration. In the mid-century, Tanzania urban population is projected to increase, rising from less than 15 million people in 2012 to more than 60 million people (Worrall et al., 2017). The urban areas have started with village characteristics and evolved to the level of trading centres and townships with no clear spatial plan or vision. Katavi region has also been persistent gainer but at a more moderate rate (Wenban-Smith, 2014).

2.1.2 Causes of urbanization and its challenges in Africa

Urbanization is a result of economic success (Bairoch, 1988; Clark, 2009 and Satterthwaite *et al.*, 2010), for most cities depend on success in global markets, although intense inter-city competition for markets beyond national boundaries has also been an influence for most cities for many centuries. However, (Barrios and Bertinelli, 2006)

considered that the influence of urbanization in rural-urban migration was climate change and Bruckner (2012) investigated the relationship between agriculture and urbanization with respect to climate change. Gollin *et al.* (2015) distinguished between urbanization with and without industrialization, and Christiaensen and De weerdt (2013) has drawn attention on growing significance of natural population growth in urban areas, giving rise to 'urban push'. Urbanization triggers changes in occupational activities, socio economic status, and social structures that can promote illnesses such as neuropsychiatric disorders, cardiovascular disease and other non-communicable chronic diseases among urban dwellers (NCBI, 2013).

The massive rural-to-urban migration that accompanies urbanization has created particular challenges for health-care delivery in highly mobile populations. Also, urbanization has connected formerly isolated locations through rural-to-urban migration and short-term travel for commerce and recreation, with implications for the spread of communicable infections across the country (NCBI, 2013). For example, many small towns in sub-Saharan Africa have very high prevalence rates of HIV/AIDs (UNAIDS, 2016). In such situations there are large populations which are unable to get required treatments and a lack of programs to protect those most at risk, which increase small town mortality rates significantly.

In most nations, the pace of economic and small town change has outstripped the pace of needed social and political reform, especially at local government levels. The consequences of most cities in Asia, Africa, Latin America and the Caribbean were the high proportion of the population living in very poor and overcrowded conditions in informal settlements lacking adequate provision of water, sanitation, drainage, healthcare, schools and the rule of law (Satterthwaite *et al.*, 2010). In Africa, the "Healthy Small

Town" model is seen to have only partly been implemented due to lack of formal networks, lack of priority given to issues of environment and health, insufficient resources, expectation of or reliance on foreign support, and other factors (Myfanwy, 2010). According to the 2012 census, around 10% of the population lived in Dar es Salaam, and at around 4.5 million this was the largest urban agglomeration in Tanzania by a huge margin. The population of Dar es Salaam grew dramatically over the past fifty years and the bulk of this growth was accounted for by in-migration (Wenban-Smith, 2014). Once cities become too big, congestion costs can cause a decline in economic growth. There are also positive spill-overs of urban centres on the rural hinterlands, through consumption linkages, urban-rural remittances, upward pressure on agricultural wages, and the generation of rural non-farm employment (Wenban-Smith, 2014). Finally, due to a series of migration barriers, poorer people, who remain largest in number in the rural areas, may find it easier to connect to growth and jobs in and around smaller urban centres nearby than when these jobs are created further away in a limited number of large cities (Wenban-Smith, 2015).

The forces of agglomeration, congestion, hinterland linkages and migration can go in opposite ways, such that the overall effect of urban composition on growth and poverty is ultimately an empirical matter. Looking at the experience in 51 countries during 1980-2004 suggests that there is an additional effect on poverty reduction when people move into secondary towns and the rural off-farm economy when they leave agriculture (Christiaensen and Todo, 2014). This suggests that the development of the rural economy and more spread out urbanization processes might be more poverty reducing. To understand the size effect, we need to understand better how migrants (especially the poor) choose their destinations. There are indeed reasons to believe that despite lower income levels and lower growth prospects, the secondary towns still make an attractive destination for the poor due to their proximity, network density, socio-cultural similarity and the like.

At the same time these smaller towns will have different linkages with the rural surroundings, being typically located closer to rural areas, as well as different effects on accumulation and congestion costs. Deepening our understanding of the drivers of destination choice can help inform on the effects of improvements in infrastructure (electricity, roads, telecommunication, health, education) on attracting rural-urban migrants to smaller towns, as well as on retaining high-skilled individuals. The retention of the latter in secondary town can be assumed to play an important role in releasing accumulation economies, with potentially important complementarities with the large pool of uneducated migrants (Jan *et al.*, 2014).

2.2 Characteristics of Small Towns

Typical characteristics of small towns in poor countries include lack of basic services (Cohen, 2006), substandard housing, unhealthy living conditions and insecure tenure (Nicchia, 2011) and poverty and social exclusion (Tschirley, 2015).

Lack of basic services is one of the most frequently mentioned characteristics of small towns in Tanzania (Li, 2013). These include lack of access to improved sanitation facilities and improved water sources as the most important feature, sometimes supplemented by absence of waste collection systems, electricity supply, surfaced roads and footpaths, street lighting and rainwater drainage.

Small town areas are associated with a high number of substandard housing structures, often built with non-permanent materials unsuitable for housing given local conditions of climate and location (Nicchia, 2011). Factors contributing to a structure being considered substandard are, for example, earthen floors, mud-and-wattle walls or straw roofs. Various spaces and dwelling placement bylaws may also be extensively violated.

Overcrowding is associated with a low space per person, high occupancy rates, cohabitation by different families and a high number of single-room units. Many small towns dwelling units are overcrowded, with five and more persons sharing a one-room unit used for cooking, sleeping and living (Nicchia, 2011).

Unhealthy living conditions are the result of lack of basic services, with visible, open sewers, lack of pathways, uncontrolled dumping of waste, polluted environments, etc. Houses may be built on hazardous locations or land unsuitable for settlement, such as floodplains, in proximity to industrial plants with toxic emissions or waste disposal sites, and on areas subject to landslip (Amobi and Agu, 2017; Mselle and Sanga, 2017). The layout of the settlement may be hazardous because of a lack of access ways and high densities of dilapidated structures.

A number of definitions consider lack of security of tenure as a central characteristic of small town, and regard lack of any formal document entitling the occupant to occupy the land or structure as prima facie evidence of illegality and small town occupation. Informal or unplanned settlements are often regarded as synonymous with small towns. Many definitions emphasize both informality of occupation and the non-compliance of settlements with land-use plans. The main factors contributing to non-compliance are settlements built on land reserved for non-residential purposes, or which are invasions of non-urban land (Nicchia, 2011).

Income or capability poverty is considered, with some exceptions, as a central characteristic of small town areas. It is not seen as an inherent characteristic of small town, but as a cause (and, to a large extent, a consequence) of small town conditions. Small town

conditions are physical and statutory manifestations that create barriers to human and

social development. Furthermore, small towns are areas of social exclusion that are often perceived to have high levels of crime and other measures of social dislocation. In some definitions, such areas are associated with certain vulnerable groups of population, such as recent immigrants, internally displaced persons or ethnic minorities (Tschirley *et al.*, 2015).

2.3 Urbanization and Nutrition

Though urbanization is associated with economic growth, this does not mean that the number of urban dwellers facing hunger has declined in all nations. A study of 10 nations in sub-Saharan Africa showed that the proportion of the urban population with energy deficiencies was above 40 per cent in all but one nation and above 60 per cent in three (Satterthwaite *et al.*, 2010). In 12 of 18 low-income countries, food-energy deficiencies in urban areas were the same or higher than rural areas, even though urban areas have higher average incomes (Ahmed *et al.*, 2007).

The rapid increases in food prices during 2007 and early 2008 showed the vulnerability of the urban poor to price rises (FAO, 2011). Although there has been some decline in prices since mid-2008, most analysts consider that prices will not return to the levels of the early 2000s because of continued strong demand for energy and cereals for food, feed and fuel, as well as to structural land and water constraints and likely food production impacts of climate change (Cohen and Garrett, 2009). Study done by Collier and Dercon (2014) found that structural transformation of rural areas moves away from agriculture to more productive sectors of the economy, which is accompanied by internal migration from rural to urban areas.

Urban food security depends on households being able to afford food among other needs that have to be purchased (Cohen and Garrett, 2009). Various studies have shown the extent of food insecurity among low-income households in urban areas and the many coping measures taken, including those that in the longer term compromise health and nutritional status (Tolossa, 2010). For example, in Tanzania urbanization increase socioeconomic problems such as scarcity of water supply and inadequate health facilities. Education on the family planning to the society has reduced fertility rate since natural increase was another major contributor in small town (Lawi, 2013). In some nations, the provision of a regular small cash sum for low-income households (e.g. the Tanzania Action Social Affairs Fund-TASAF in Tanzania) or the provision of certain staple foods at subsidized prices has reduced hunger and malnutrition although with considerable differences in effectiveness (Edgar and Olsen, 2007). The studies show that, rural to urban migration in Tanzania has ended with changes in cardiovascular risk factors: the main determinants thought to underlie these rural to urban differences are changes in physical activity and diet, often referred to as the "nutrition transition" (Unwin et al., 2010). Also other studies have shown that majority of the children in Tanzania are born with recommended weights (above the level of 2.5 Kg) but growth is affected after introduction of complementary foods, during which protein, energy and micronutrient deficiencies become a serious problem because complementary foods consumed are not adequately enough to supply these nutrients (Muhimbula and Issa-Zacharia, 2010).

2.3.1 Nutrition transition

Nutrition transition is described as a shift from lack of food, to a rising problem of overabundance and obesity (Alanna, 2011). The well-known nutrition transition is "Epidemiologic transition" and "Demographic transition" (Omran, 2005). Epidemiologic transition is the shift from a pattern of prevalent infectious diseases associated with

malnutrition, periodic famine and poor environmental sanitation to a pattern of prevalent non-communicable, chronic and degenerative diseases associated with urban lifestyle. The stages of the epidemiologic transition include: The age of pestilence and famine, the age of receding pandemics and the age of degenerative and man-made diseases.

The world in general has experienced a marked shift in the global Body Mass Index (BMI) distribution towards reduced under nutrition and increased obesity (Popkin, 2010). The impacts of modern technology, globalization, government policies and food industry practices have driven to create far-reaching energy imbalance across the globe (Popkin, 2010). While it is very clear that this transition from natural foods and high physical activity to highly processed food and low physical activity is more in the developed countries, it must be noted that the developing countries are also following (NCBI, 2013). Trends reveal that overweight and obesity are a growing problem among women and children in low and middle- income countries such as in Ghana, Kenya, Niger, Sierra Leone, Tanzania and Zimbabwe, where the prevalence among urban women is approaching 50 % (Jaacks *et al.*, 2017). Investment into reducing the tide of the transition will surely be a gainful venture because the current trend has shown that the burden will be devastating in the future if nothing is done (Azuike, 2011).

Diets differ between rural and urban areas, whereby, for example, meat consumption *per capita* is higher in urban areas (Stage and McGranahan, 2010). Foods rich in vitamins, minerals and micronutrients such as fruits, vegetables and whole grains have been substituted by foods heavy in added sugar, saturated fat and sodium. But a review of the relationship between urbanization and food prices suggests that this may be the result of higher urban incomes and not urbanization as such, as higher income rural dwellers have similar levels of increased meat consumption or of luxury goods and high income as in

urban dwellers (Stage and McGranahan, 2010). For instance, in Sri Lanka, there is considerable variation in the expenditures on meat per household in different parts of the country, but the difference between median rural and urban households conforms roughly to what might be expected given the differences in average income. In Vietnam, data from 1993 to 2004 show that all parts of the country experienced rapid income growth and increasing consumption of luxury foods, in a pattern that suggests that income, not just town living, is the driving force (Stage and McGranahan, 2010). While the small town diets are often more varied and include higher levels of animal protein and fat, rural diets may be superior in terms of calories and total protein intake (Hardoy and Satterthwaite, 1988).

2.3.2 Nutrition and health challenges in urbanization

Urbanization has led to changes in patterns of human activity, diet, and social structures with profound implications for non-communicable diseases such as diabetes, cardiovascular disease, cancer, and neuropsychiatric disorders. He *et al.* (1991) in a geographically and socially isolated ethnic minority group in southwest China provided early evidence of the effect of urbanization on chronic disease. They showed that agerelated increases in blood pressure were greater in individuals who had moved to small town areas than in those who remained in rural villages (He *et al.*, 1991). Since then, researchers have suggested that Chinese town environments promote lifestyles that place people at risk of hypertension and obesity risk factors for many non-communicable diseases (Ulasi *et al.*, 2010).

Occupational physical activity is less common in urbanized areas than in rural, agricultural regions and when compounded with the declines in physical activity that accompany

motorized transport and labour-saving household appliances that are common in town

areas, this deficit in energy expenditure is unlikely to be compensated for through leisure physical activities (Monda *et al.*, 2007 and Bauman *et al.*, 2008).

Although the consumption of animal protein and the proportion of calories derived from fat have increased, individuals living in urbanized areas consume greater amounts of dietary fat than do their rural counterparts (Popkin and Du, 2003). In view of the changes in diet and physical activity, the age-adjusted prevalence of adult hypertension and childhood overweight and obesity in town areas roughly double the rates in rural areas (Wu *et al.*, 2008 and Cui *et al.*, 2010).

Urbanization-associated changes in diet and physical activity have been accompanied by a rise in cancer, and differences in cancer mortality between rural and town areas have long been reported (Haynes, 1986). In Shanghai, the 3 year incidence of gastrointestinal and hormonal cancers particularly cancers of the colon, kidney, gallbladder, breast, and uterus has raised substantially since the 1970s, and nationally these incidences are higher in town areas than in rural areas (Jin *et al.*, 1999).

There is increased evidence of obesity, excess calorific intake, and declines in physical activity which are carcinogenic (Gu *et al.*, 2006). The delayed onset of childbirth and reductions in the number of offspring could contribute to the rise in breast cancer incidence. Cancer prevalence is higher in town than in rural areas, and low-income, poorly educated individuals are more likely to be diagnosed with late-stage cancers than with early-stage cancers (Sankaranarayanan, 2010 and Li *et al.*, 2011). These disparities point to the need for expanded access to cancer screening and treatment for poor populations and undeveloped regions outside town areas.

The drivers of these trends are not well understood. Possibly, the rise in these risk factors in rural areas is an indirect result of urbanization. For example, increased socioeconomic status in rural residents resulting from financial support from family members in town areas, could affect a rural family's agricultural activities and ability to purchase processed foods. Rural areas can become increasingly urbanized over time and can acquire characteristics of small town environments that promote chronic diseases. Efforts to reduce overweight and hypertension and their related health consequences should address the dietary changes and physical activities. The behavioural interventions to reduce obesity and hypertension-related chronic disease are necessary to promote active lifestyles and agricultural policies that promote healthy diets (Hu *et al.*, 2011).

Urbanization can also promote neuropsychiatric disorders, which is a leading cause of disease burden of the adult mental disorders (Phillips *et al.*, 2009). Small town environments present psychological stressors such as noise and social isolation (Krieger and Higgins, 2002) and migrant populations could be especially vulnerable to their effects. Generally, migrant populations have better physical health than their non-migrant peers, but rural-to-small town and small town-to-small town migrants report higher psychological distress than do non-migrating populations, a trend that lessens as the length of residence in the small town destination increases (Chen, 2011).

Migrant populations could be vulnerable to discrimination and stigmatization, and also might become stressed by lacking jobs, housing, and schools for their children, as well as missing health care because they are not registered (Wang *et al.*, 2010). Shifts in family structure, as working-age adults leave rural areas, have mental health consequences for those left behind, as has been noted in children left in rural villages by rural-to-small town migrant parents (Liu and Ge, 2009). Notably, the prevalence of mental illness is similar in

rural and urban, and depressive disorders and alcohol dependency are more prevalent in rural than in small town areas, which is not explained by differential access to treatment (Mam *et al.*, 2008 and Phillips *et al.*, 2009).

2.3.3 Interventions to support nutrition in urban areas

The improvement of places that sell fresh fruits and vegetables and community gardens may help to support nutrition whereby community gardens have the potential to increase access to and consumption of fresh fruits and vegetables while reducing barriers to healthy eating, such as cost and transportation (Fisher and Griffin, 2016). Successful interventions should be heartened to make sure that owners are able to stock healthier items and post promotional signs to encourage their consumption. Some studies also indicate that engaging store owners and customers in nutrition training and education sessions can lead to increased intent to prepare and consume healthy foods among customers (Larson *et al.*, 2013). Using promotional clue to encourage consumers to choose the healthier items may further increase healthy vending purchases. Improving access to supermarkets may lead to increased consumption of fruits and vegetables, and evidence suggests that greater neighborhood availability of supermarkets is associated with lower prevalence of obesity (Cummins *et al.*, 2014). Access can be improved by encouraging the development of supermarkets in underserved areas and by increasing public transportation to supermarkets.

Mobile fruit and vegetable vendors, mobile markets and fresh food carts, offer a low cost promising method of increasing access to healthy foods in communities with limited access supermarkets and grocery stores. Evidence suggests that the establishment of mobile fruit and vegetable markets or carts is associated with increased purchasing and

consumption of fresh produce and reduced food insecurity, especially when these vendors can accept payment using government nutrition assistance programs (Pingali, 2007).

Healthy Foods should be more affordable by reducing the price of such foods. Reducing the price of healthy foods, especially in comparison to the price of unhealthy options, has been found to increase consumption of fruits, vegetables, water, and other healthy items among adolescents and adults (Heese *et al.*, 2005). This type of competitive pricing can be achieved through discounts on healthy items or through subsidies and incentives. Emerging evidence indicates that enabling participants of government-sponsored nutritional assistance programs to use their benefits at farmers' markets increases access to and may increase consumption of fruits and vegetables (Herforth, 2015).

Reducing the availability of unhealthy food has been found to decrease consumption of such foods and increase consumption of healthier products, especially in schools (Fisher and Griffin, 2016). Policy makers, health care practitioners, and individuals have to recognize that, in order to improve the health of population, they must look beyond the walls of the traditional health care system to impact health. To that end, several policies should be enacted and proposed at the local, region and national level to explicitly increase access to healthy and nutritious foods, particularly for low-income urban residents and to increase physical activity or exercises.

CHAPTER THREE

3.0 METHODOLOGY

3.1 Study Location

Mpanda district is located in Katavi region in Tanzania. It consists of 7 small towns which are Karema, Ikola, Sibwesa, Kasekese, Majalila, Ifumbula and Kabungu. Three small towns were purposively selected for this study namely: Ikola, Kasekese and Majalila because of the varying activities that tend to attract the migrants. For example, Ikola town is surrounded by fishing activities and it is a landing site; Kasekese town is famous for maize and paddy production, while Majalila town is famous for tabacco production. Each of these three small towns is described below.

3.1.1 Ikola

Ikola small town is located on the coastal area of Lake Tanganyika with a total population of about 20 030. It has one health center, 2 primary schools, 1 secondary school, 18 shops, 8 chemist shops, 4 guest houses, 2 pubs, 5 cafes and a landing site. Fishing is the main economic activity in the area. The main means of transportation at Ikola small town is through water way and ground transportation. Water way transport is mainly used to transport both commodities and people to Kigoma and Democratic Republic of Congo while ground transport is for transporting people and commodities to Mpanda Municipal town and other places within the country. Most of recent migrants are engaged in casual labour, agriculture, fishing, water vending and fish mongering. Ikola landing site has attracted many recent migrants to move to Ikola small town purposely for business and fishing activities. Ikola small town is one of important source of revenue for Mpanda District council. It contributes about 2.8% of the total revenue of the council.

Recent migrants to Ikola small town buy things like mangoes from farmers and exchange with fish and later on sell to businessmen and other people. Some are engaged as farm labourers and house maids. Commodity exchange is done depending on the season and the commodity availability. Sometimes people exchange fish for mangoes and fish for oranges. Most parents are highly engaged in barter trading, which results to poor breastfeeding of their children. Some children do not attend school because of involvement in this barter trading in order to earn money. Another common economic activity for earning income is water vending (for drinking water), whereby 20 litres of water is sold for TZS. 500/=.

3.1.2 Kasekese

Kasekese small town is located on the road to Ikola. It is bordered by several wards, namely Sibwesa eastward, Ikola North West and Kapalamsenga southwest. It is also near Nkamba forest reserve and Katavi national park. Kasekese small town has a population of 18 716, one health center, 22 shops, one market, 14 chemist shops, 3 guest houses, 10 pubs, 3 cafes, one primary school and a bus station. However, these facilities are not sufficient due to the increased population. For example, Kasekese primary school has a total of 1300 pupils and it has only seven classrooms. There is only road transport. The town is surrounded by seasonal rivers which dry up during dry season and causes hardship to the dwellers of Kasekese small town. There is only one deep well source of water which does not satisfy the whole population. Due to scarcity of water, it causes mothers to spend a lot of time fetching water instead of doing production activities.

3.1.3 Majalila

Majalila is located on the road to Mishamo ward. It is bordered by Mlele district northeast, Ifukutwa southward and it is near Tongwe forest reserve. The area is famous for cash

21

crop and food crop cultivation. It has a population of 28 689 consisting of 20 shops, 2

chemist shops, 1 health center, 6 cafes and 1 pub. The main cash crop grown is tobacco.

The recent migrants are attracted to Majalila small town due to activities related with

tobacco production, where they work as casual labourers for weeding, harvesting and

tobacco curing.

3.2 Study Population and Design

The study involved a representative sample of migrant households who were identified by

community leaders in the study area. Cross-sectional study design, according to Kothari

(2004), was considered favourable for this study because it is relatively less expensive in

terms of time. It is also more flexible and minimizes bias, while maximizes reliability.

3.3 Sampling Design

All recent migrants' heads of households (from the age of 18 years and above) who have

stayed in the study area for 3 to 36 months and who have at least a child of less than five

years of age were considered. The individuals who had stayed for more than 36 months

were not included in the study. Pregnant women were excluded in this study due to

complications of assessing their nutrition status.

3.3.1 Sample size determination

Desired sample size was obtained by using the SMART (2012) formula:

$$N = \frac{Z^2 P(1-P)}{d^2} \tag{1}$$

Where: N= Estimated sample size

d = Degree of accuracy desired (precision level) (acceptable error 0.0477),

22

P = The prevalence of migrants in Katavi Region (0.29 or 29%),

Z= Confidence interval (1.96),

$$N=1.96^2*0.29(1-0.29)/0.0477^2=348$$

The estimated sample size was 348 households.

3.3.2 Sampling techniques

A purposive sampling technique was applied to select three small towns in Mpanda district. The reasons for selecting those small towns are the varying economic activities done at each of the particular small town (for example fishing activities at Ikola, maize production at Kasekese and tobacco production at Majalila) as mentioned in section 3.1. Community leaders from the three small towns were involved to assist in identifications of respondents who met the inclusion criteria, as described earlier. A total of 512 households from three small towns were identified by using resident register books. Respondents were randomly selected by assigning them with numbers from the table of random numbers. Proportionate sampling was applied to obtain appropriate sample from the three sites as summarized in Box 1. From the total number of registered respondents within the three study small towns Kasekese had 282 respondents, Ikola had 110 and Majalila had 120 (Table 1). Accordingly, the sample then included 192 respondents from Kasekese, 75 from Ikola and 81 from Majalila making a total of 348 respondents for the three small towns selected (Table 1).

Box 1: Calculation of proportionate samples in each study town

Calculation of the proportionate samples was done by the following equation as follows:

$$n1 = \frac{P1Xn}{P2} \tag{2}$$

Where:

 n_1 =Expected sub-sample

Xn = Total sample

P₁= Population of recent migrants in small town

P₂= Total number of households in the three sampled small towns

Table 1: A proportionality sampling of respondents in the study small towns

Small town	Number	Proportion	Number of Sampled
	of Households	percentage	Households
Kasekese	282	55.1	192
Ikola	110	21.5	75
Majalila	120	23.4	81
Total	512	100	348

3.4 Data Collection

Semi-structured questionnaire (Appendix 1) was used to interview the respondents face-to-face. The questionnaire sought information about socio-demographic characteristics, breastfeeding behavior and nutrition status. Anthropometric assessment was used for measuring nutrition status of both adults and underfive children.

3.4.1 Anthropometric assessment of children below five years of age

Each child's height/length and weight were measured by metric system using the WHO (2006) guidelines. In order to measure height, length board was used where the parent or an assistant lay the child on his back in the center of the board with the head touching the fixed headboard, the body straight in line with the board and the shoulders and buttocks flat against the surface. The assistant held child's head gently against headboard with

child's eyes looking straight up. Gently, but firmly press the child's knees down with their left hand to fully extend both legs. The right hand was used to slide the moveable foot board firmly against the feet. The toes of the child point straight up. Weight was measured by using standard SECA digital weighing scale and recorded to the nearest 0.1g according to WHO (2006) standards. The mother is weighed first and then mother with child pair. Both mother and child were required to wear light clothes when measured. WHO Anthro software (version 2.2) was used for determining the nutrition status by considering weight, height, age and sex. The WHO classification was used in determining the nutrition status of children (Table 2).

Table 2: Cut-off points for WHO classification of Malnutrition

Z-score	Classification
+2 to -2 SD	Normal
-3 to -2 SD	Moderate chronic malnutrition
<-3 SD	Severe under nutrition
>+2 SD	Overweight in children

Source: WHO (2006)

3.4.2 Determination of nutritional status of adults

In order to determine the nutrition status of adults, height and weight measurements were considered. Subjects were required to remove coats, jackets, shoes and any hair ornaments or braids on top of head. Height was measured by length board (stadiometer) whereby a stadiometer was placed against a wall firmly. Then the subject was asked to stand straight with the head positioned such that the Frankfurt plane is horizontal, feet together, knees straight and, heels, buttocks and shoulder blades in contact with the vertical surface of the wall. Hands hang loosely with palms facing the thighs. The movable headboard was then lowered until it touches the crown of the head; height was taken to the nearest 0.1cm. The height measurement was taken for each subject and recorded.

Weight was measured by using SECA digital weighing scale where the scale was placed on solid level floor (hard surface, not carpeting), balanced and set at zero before the subject step on it. Then subject was requested to remove shoes and bulky clothing, empty out pockets if any objects and all the accessories. The subject stood and faced straight forward, both feet on the center of the platform, and not touching other objects or persons. Lastly the measurements were recorded in kilogrammes. The weight and height were used for calculating the Body Mass Index (BMI) and classify the nutritional status of the adults using the WHO criteria as shown in Table 3. BMI is calculated as Weight in Kilogram/Height in meter square.

Table 3: Cut-off points for WHO classification of nutrition status of adults

BMI Status	BMI categories
Underweight	<18.5
Normal	18.5 - 24.9
Overweight	25 - 29.9
Obese	30 - 39.9
Morbidity Obese	>40

Source: WHO (2006)

3.4.3 Recruitment of research assistants and pre-testing of data collection tools

The investigator recruited 4 local women and 5 local men who were living in the study area to assist with interviews of the respondents. This was particularly important to allow for understanding the Sukuma and Bende languages. The assistants were trained by the investigator before carrying out the interviews. All data collection tools were pilot-tested in Kabungu small town outside of the study area and the necessary modifications were made after that.

3.5 Data Analysis

The collected data were coded, cleaned and then analyzed using IBM-SPSS computer Statistical Package version 20. Descriptive statistics and frequencies were computed to determine the nutrition status of adults and children below five years of age. Individual variables included the age, sex, education of the mother and the head of household, time of stay in small town, occupation, area of residence, the number of children in the household, marital status and BMI. T-test was used for comparison of means whereby significance level was set at p-value 0.05 or less.

3.6 Access and Ethical Considerations

Permission to conduct the study was sought from the Sokoine University of Agriculture and from the respective local government authorities of the study sites in Katavi (Ikola, Kasekese and Majalila). Confidentiality of the data collected was assured and no one outside the research team was able to access the information.

CHAPTER FOUR

4.0 RESULTS

4.1 Characteristics of the Sampled Respondents

4.1.1 Demographic characteristics of adults

Demographic variables included sex, age, household size, marital status and length of stay in the study area.

4.1.1.1 Sex and age

About three quarters (73.3%) of the respondents were female and about a quarter (26.7%) were male (Table 4). Age distribution of the respondents, as portrayed in Table 4, appears to be evenly distributed among the categories included.

4.1.1.2 Household size, duration of stay and marital status

The results in Table 5 show that about one third (35.3%) of respondents have stayed for between 28 and 36 months followed by those of 3 to 9 months (26.7%) and between 10 to 18 months (21.3%). Few respondents (16.7%) stayed between 19 and 27 months. Majority were in monogamous marriage while few were in polygamous marriage, widowed, single or divorced. About half (49.4%) of respondents were from households with 5 to 8 members and 27.6% were from households with 9 to 13 members (27.6%). Other categories were only few (Table 5).

Table 4: Distribution of sampled respondents by their sex and age categories

Characteristic	Number	Percentage
Sex		_
Male	93	26.7
Female	255	73.3
Total	348	100
Age in years		
18 - 24	78	22.4
25 - 29	72	20.7
30 - 35	86	24.7
36 - 45	58	16.7
Above 45	54	15.5
Total	348	100

Table 5: Distribution of sampled respondents by their marital status, duration of stay and household size

Characteristic	Number	Percentage
Duration of stay in months		
3 – 9	93	26.7
10 - 18	74	21.3
19 - 27	58	16.7
28 - 36	123	35.3
Total	348	100
Marital status		
Divorced	10	2.9
Single	16	4.6
Widowed	25	7.2
Married (monogamous)	254	73.0
Married (polygamous)	43	12.4
Total	348	100
Household size (numbers of individuals)		
Less than 5	52	14.9
5 - 8	172	49.4
9 - 13	96	27.6
Above 13	28	8.0
Total	348	100

4.1.2 Socio-economic characteristics

Socio-economic variables that were considered include education level, occupation, area of residence, time taken to reach water source and reasons for migrating to the study area.

4.1.2.1 Education level and occupation

The findings in Table 6 indicate that about 65% of the respondents attended primary school education only while 24% have no formal education. More than half (55.8%) were peasants while others were tobacco labourers, livestock keepers or lived by doing fishing. Very few reported to be housewives, employed in formal sector or self-employed in non-agricultural activities.

4.1.2.2 Residence area and time taken to reach source of water

The findings in Table 7 show that more than a half (55.2%) of the respondents was from Kasekese small town and the remaining half was distributed in Majalila and Ikola. On the other hand, more than half (52.9%) of the respondents walked a long distance from their homestead to the source of drinking water for more than 30 minutes while very few (17.5%) walked for less than 5 minutes.

4.1.2.3 Reasons for migration of respondents

Findings in Table 8 show that 48% of the respondents migrated due to settlement restriction by Government while15.5% did so due to searching land for agriculture. Other reasons included searching for business establishment, pasture for livestock, family reunion or access to education.

Table 6: Distribution of sampled respondents by their education level and occupation

Characteristic	Number	Percentage
Education level		_
Non formal education	82	23.6
Adult education	22	6.3
Primary school only	226	64.9
Secondary school	15	4.3
Diploma/certificate	1	0.3
University	2	0.6
Total	348	100
Occupation		
Housewives	1	0.3
Employed in formal sector	7	2.0
Self – employed	17	4.9
Livestock keeper	48	13.8
Peasant	194	55.8
Fishing	28	8.0
Tobacco labourers	53	15.2
Total	348	100

Table 7: Area of residence and time spent to the water source

Characteristic	Number	Percentage
Resident area/Location		
Ikola	75	21.6
Majalila	81	23.3
Kasekese	192	55.2
Total	348	100
Duration in minutes to the source of water		
Less than 5	61	17.5
6 - 30	103	29.6
31 - 60	105	30.2
Above 60	79	22.7
Total	348	100

Table 8: Reported main reasons for migrating of respondents

Reasons mentioned	Number	Percentage
Admired the area	4	1.2
Formal employment	8	2.3
Fishing activity	13	3.7
Family union	32	9.2
Access to education	19	5.5
Searching pastures for livestock	23	6.6
Business establishment	28	8.0
Searching land for agriculture	54	15.5
Settlement restrictions by government	167	48
Total	348	100

4.1.3 Other characteristics of sampled adult respondents

The findings in Table 9 indicate that more than three quarters (79.6%) of the respondents have not received any nutrition training, and the majority (92.5%) sought nutrition advice from hospital / health facilities.

Table 10 indicates that about two thirds (63.5%) of respondents obtained water from shallow wells, followed by one quarter who relied on tap water. On the other hand, the majority (89.9%) of the respondents relied on women to fetch water.

Table 11 shows that all (100%) of respondents faced problems of lacking shelter and high prices of food in the market. Other problems faced by majority included food shortage (98.3%), and lacking access to health services (94.8%).

Table 9: Distribution of respondents according to training and source of nutrition advice they received

Characteristic	Number	Percentage
Receiving training on nutrition		
Received some training	71	20.4
Have not received any training	277	79.6
Total	348	100.0
Seeking of nutrition advice		
From friends	10	2.9
From relatives	16	4.6
From Hospital/health facility	322	92.5
Total	348	100

Table 10: Distribution of respondents according to water source and responsible person for fetching water for household use

Characteristic	Number	Percentage
Water source for household use		
Shallow well	221	63.5
Deep well	3	0.9
Taps	87	25
Pond	4	1.1
Lake	19	5.5
Rivers	14	4.0
Total	348	100
Responsible person for fetching water		
Men	8	2.3
Women	313	89.9
Male children	2	0.6
Female children	26	7.5
Caregiver	2	0.6
Total	348	100

Table 11: Reported problems faced after migrated to small town

Problem	Number	Percentage
Food shortage	342	98.3
Lacking land for settling	85	24.4
Lacking shelter	348	100
Communication problems with residents	153	44
High market food prices	348	100
Lacking access to health services	330	94.8
Death of members of family	2	0.6

4.1.4 Characteristics of sampled underfive children

More than half (54.9%) of the study children were girls while 45.1% were boys (Table 12). On the other hand, 33.6% of the children were between 7 to 13 months while 15.8% were between 14 and 20 months. Very few were of the age between 34 and 53 months.

Table 12: Distribution of study children by sex and age

Characteristic	Number	Percentage
Sex of under-fives		
Boys	157	45.1
Girls	191	54.9
Total	348	100
Age of under-five children in months		
Less than 6	27	7.8
7 - 13	117	33.6
14 - 20	55	15.8
21 - 26	38	10.9
27 - 33	50	14.4
34 - 40	8	2.3
41 - 46	10	2.9
47 - 53	4	1.1
54 - 60	39	11.2
Total	348	100

4.2 Nutrition Status

4.2.1 Nutrition status of adults

The findings indicate that about three quarters (74.1%) of respondents had normal nutrition status while 5.5% were underweight, 5.2% were obese while 15.2% were overweight (Table 13). The findings also distinguish the nutrition status for men and women. Results in Table 14 show that the mean BMI of women was 22.929 and that of

men to be 22.262; however the difference was not statistically significant. In general, mean BMI for Ikola was 23.567 while that of Kasekese was 22.817 and Majalila was 21.841 (Table 14). While comparison of the mean BMI for Ikola and Kasekese showed no significant difference, the two were different from that of Majalila.

4.2.2 Nutrition status of study children

The findings show that 15.5% of the sampled under-five children were wasted (moderate and severe) while 45.1% were stunted and 38.5% were underweight (Table 15). The findings in Table 16 indicate that boys were more affected by stunting (mean Z-score of -1.9612) as compared to girls with mean Z-score of -1.4020. Also it shows that boys were more affected by underweight (mean Z-score of -1.7587) as compared to girls (mean Z-score of -1.3516). The study children in Majalila small town were more affected by underweight (mean Z-score of -1.8638) as compared to Ikola (mean Z-score of -1.3088) and Kasekese (mean Z-score of -1.4851).

Table 13: Percentage distribution of adult respondents according to their nutrition status

Nutrition status category	Men (n=93)	Women (n=255)	Total (n=348)
Normal	77.4	72.9	74.1
Underweight	6.5	5.1	5.5
Overweight	12.9	16.1	15.2
Obese	3.2	5.5	4.9
Morbidity obese	0	0.4	0.3
Total	100	100	100

Table 14: T-test results for comparison of mean BMI of respondents

Variable	Mean BMI	Mean value	T-value	P-Value
Sex	Male(n=93)	22.262	-1.476	0.141
	Female(n=255)	22.929		
Location	Ikola (n= 75)	23.567	1.445	0.150
	Kasekese (192)	22.817		
	Ikola (n=75)	23.567	2.788	0.006**
	Majalila (n=81)	21.841		
	Kasekese (n=192)	22.817	2.107	0.036*
	Majalila (n=81)	21.841		

 $[*]P \le 0.05 **P \le 0.01$

Table 15: Percent distribution of under-five children according to their malnutrition status

Nutrition Index	Malnutrition status		
	Moderate	Severe	Total
Wasting			
Boys(n=157)	12.7	7.1	11.5
Girls(n=191)	10.5	1.6	4.0
Stunting			
Boys(n=157)	26.75	27.39	23.3
Girls(n=191)	20.42	17.28	21.8
Underweight			
Boys(n=157)	21.02	26.11	22.4
Girls(n=191)	23.56	7.85	16.1

Table 16: T-test results for mean Z-scores of study children

Variable	Mean Z-score	Mean Value	T- value	P-value
	WHZ			
Sex	Boys (157)	-1.0245	-1.264	0.207
20.1	Girls (191)	-0.7740		
	HAZ			
	Boys (157)	-1.9863	-2.721	0.007**
	Girls (191)	-1.4020		
	WAZ			
	Boys (157)	-1.7587	-2.440	0.015*
	Girls (191)	-1.3516		
	HAZ			
Location	Ikola (n=75)	-1.3119	1.906	0.058
	Majalila (n=81)	-1.8132		
	Ikola (n=75)	-1.3119	1.490	0.137
	Kasekese (n=192)	-1.7416		
	Kasekese (n=192)	-1.7416	0.259	.0.796
	Majalila (n=81)	-1.8132		
	WAZ			
	Kasekese (n=192)	-1.4851	1.812	0.071
	Majalila (n=81)	-1.8638		
	Ikola (n=75)	1.3088	0.833	0.405
	Kasekese (n=192)	-1.4851		
	Ikola (n=75)	-1.3088	2.299	0.023*
	Majalila (n=81)	-1.8638		
	WHZ			
	Kasekese (n=192)	-0.7547	1.910	0.057
	Majalila (n=81)	-1.2296		
	Ikola (n=75)	-0.8557	-0.409	0.683
	Kasekese (n=192)	-0.7547		
	Ikola (n=75)	-0.8557	1.296	0.197
	Majalila (n=81)	-1.2296		
ψD <0.05	1VI ajalila (II-81)	-1.2270		

 $[*]P \le 0.05, **P \le 0.01$

4.3 Breast Feeding Practices of Children of Below Five Years of Age

Four issues of breast feeding practices were considered for assessment. They included feeding of colostrum, time taken before initiation of breastfeeding after delivery, extent of doing exclusive breastfeeding in the first six months, and duration of breastfeeding.

4.3.1 Colostrum feeding and initiation of breastfeeding after delivery

The findings (Table 17) indicate that majority of mothers breastfed their infants with colostrum (85.1%) while few did not for different reasons. The findings also indicate that, three quarters (75.3%) of mothers initiated breast feeding within one hour after delivery while others took longer. It appears that among mothers who did not feed colostrum, most of them either believed that it is not safe or were having some cultural restrictions (Table 17).

Table 17: Distribution of respondents according to colostrum feeding and initiation of breastfeeding

Characteristic	Number	Percentage
Feeding colostrum		
Fed colostrum	296	85.1
Did not feed colostrum	52	14.9
Total	348	100
Reasons for not feeding colostrum		
Believes that it is not safe	28	53.8
Cultural restriction	21	40.4
The child was sick	3	5.8
Total	52	100
Time taken to initiate breastfeeding after delivery		
Within less than one hour	262	75.3
Within one to three hours	49	14.1
More than three hours	30	8.6
Don't know	7	2
Total	348	100

4.3.2 Exclusive breastfeeding and duration of breastfeeding

The findings (Table 18) show that 77% of the interviewed mothers breastfed exclusively their babies for the first six months while the remaining 23% could not. Reasons given for not breastfeeding exclusively for the first six months included child crying for what the mother felt was hunger or thirsty and therefore gave food (porridge) or water. Results also show that 73% of mothers stopped breastfeeding after two years while very few stopped after just one year; others went on for up to three years (Table 18).

Table 18: Distribution of respondents according to their breastfeeding practices

Characteristic	Number	Percentage		
Exclusive breastfeeding of children for first six months				
Did exclusive breastfeeding	268	77		
Did not breastfeed exclusively	80	23		
Total	348	100		
Reasons for not exclusively breastfeeding				
Gave porridge because a child was crying	60	75		
Gave water because a child was crying	20	25		
Total	80	100		
Duration of breastfeeding				
One year	1	0.3		
One year and six months	28	8.0		
One year and eight months	52	14.9		
Two years	254	73		
Three years	13	3.7		
Total	348	100		

4.4 Most Affected Stage of Underfive Children by Malnutrition

Study children were divided into four age categories for investigation. The categories were as following: 0-6months, 7-26 months, 27-40 months and 41-60 months. T-testing was used to compare mean Z-score values of each of the four age categories and for various forms of malnutrition. Results are summarized in Table 19.

4.4.1 Height-for-Age (Stunting)

Among the tested age groups, the results show significant differences in three cases. The age category of 7-26 months was more affected by stunting than their counterparts of 27-

40 months ($P \le 0.01$). Similarly, the 7-26 months infants were more stunted than the 41-60 months ($P \le 0.001$). On the other hand, the 0-6 months age group was more affected than the 41-60 months age group ($P \le 0.05$).

4.4.2 Weight-for-Age (Underweight)

None of the test age groups was significantly different from the others in terms of underweight (weight-for-age).

4.4.3 Weight-for-Height (Wasting)

Two aspects were noted to be significantly different (Table 19), both involving the 27-40 months age group. In the two aspects, the 27-40 months age group was more affected than either 7-26 months or 0-6 months age groups.

Table 19: T-test results for mean of Z-scores of various age categories

Nutrition Index	Age category	Mean Z- score value	T-value	P-value
(7 – 26 (n=210)	-1.9612	-2.940	0.004**
	27-40 (n=58)	-1.1141		
Wasted \(\frac{1}{2} \)	7 - 26 (n=210)	-1.9612	-3.571	0.000***
w asieu	41-60 (n=53)	-0.9040		
Height-for-Age	27-40 (n=58)	-1.1141	-0.608	0.544
(HAZ)	41-60 (n=53)	-0.9040		
	0 - 6 (n=27)	-2.0467	-2.348	0.021*
	41-60 (n=53)	-0.9040		
Stunted \	0 - 6 (n=27)	-2.0467	-1.907	0.060
Stuffed	27-40 (n=58)	-1.1141		
	0 - 6 (n=27)	-2.0467	-0.205	0.837
	~ 7 - 26 (n=210)	-1.9612		
	27 40 (70)	4	4.502	0.000
	27-40 (n=58)	-1.6255	1.702	0.092
	41-60 (n=53)	-1.1987		
	7 - 26 (n=210)	-1.5850	-1.634	0.103
	41-60 (n=53)	-1.1987		
Weight-for-Age(WAZ)	0 - 6 (n=27)	-1.6148	-1.167	0.247
···-g	41-60 (n=53)	-1.1987	0.020	0.050
	0 - 6 (n=27)	-1.6148	0.028	0.978
	27-40 (n=58)	-1.6255	0.450	0.042
	7 - 26 (n=210)	-1.5850	0.173	0.863
	27-40 (n=58)	-1.6255	0.000	0.020
	0 - 6 (n=27)	-1.6148	-0.088	0.930
	7 - 26 (n=210)	-1.5850		
	7 - 26 (n=210)	-0.7393	2.628	0.009**
	27-40 (n=58)	-1.4871	2.020	0.007
	0 - 6 (n=27)	-0.4663	2.717	0.008**
	27-40 (n=58)	-1.4871	2.717	0.000
	0.6 (p-27)	-0.4663	0.665	0.507
Weight-for-Height (WHZ) $7 - 26$ (n=210)	-0.7393	0.003	0.507
	27-40 (n=58)	-1.4871	-1.789	0.076
	41-60 (n=53)	-1.0300	11.00	0.070
	7 - 26 (n=210)	-0.7393	1.002	0.317
	41-60 (n=53)	-1.0300	1.002	0.517
	0 - 6 (n=27)	-0.4663	1.634	0.106
	41-60 (n=53)	-1.0300		0.100

^{*} $P \le 0.05$, ** $P \le 0.01$ and *** $P \le 0.001$

CHAPTER FIVE

5.0 DISCUSSION

5.1 Overview

This study explored the nutritional situation of recent migrants in Mpanda district, in Katavi region Tanzania. The study involved 348 randomly selected respondents with their children of below five years of age. Four nutrition aspects were assessed, namely:

- Nutrition status of adults
- Nutrition status of children below five years of age
- Breastfeeding behavior of children below five years of age
- The most affected age category of children below five years of age

5.2 Nutrition Status of Adults

Anthropometric results showed that the nutrition transition is surely underway in the study area. This was illustrated by high prevalence of overweight and obesity among adults in the study small towns. People in towns are known to consume more animal-source foods, sugar, fats and oils, refined grains, and processed foods which contribute on weight gain Hawkes *et al.* (2017). Weight gain is not only associated with diet intakes but also low level of physical activity.

Other studies show differences in overweight and obesity between men and women in urban areas. For example, Monasta *et al.* (2010) found that overweight and obesity were influenced by genetic and other biological factors, as well as micro and macroenvironmental factors.

The current study indicates that, among the respondents, 12.9% men and 16.1% women were overweight (Table 13), which were however, not statistically significant different.

Lack of significant difference of overweight and obesity between men and women in this study can be due to men and women equal involvement in casual works where they spend a lot of energy (Wood et al., 1991). There are also noted differences in nutrition status of adults between Ikola and Majalila sites. These location differences may be due to the main activities conducted in those towns. Ikola small town is located along the coastal area of lake Tanganyika where fishing is their main activity while Majalila small town is famous for tobacco production. Fish was easily accessible in Ikola small town as compared to Majalila small town which is far from lake Tanganyika. Most of migrants in Ikola are able to purchase fish for their households use because the market price is within their purchasing power as compared to Majalila small town where the market price of fish is high and only few migrants afford. Kranz et al. (2017) found that diet of dwellers along Islands/lake shores is heavily influenced by the maritime resources which provide important nutrients, such as long-chain omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids (n-3 PUFA). This is likely to help the adults in Ikola to be well nourished as compared to Majalila small town where the main activity was tobacco production, where migrants work as casual labourers.

Similarly, the nutrition status in Kasekese and Majalila small towns were significantly different. This may be due to Kasekese small town being famous in food crop production (maize and rice) and also its close proximity to Ikola small town whereby migrants can easily move to Ikola to buy fish compared to Majalila small town where it is very far. This study is in line with the study by Mayige *et al.* (2012) who found that the prevalence of overweight and obesity was 22% among males and 26% among females, and whereby overweight and obesity was associated with unhealthy diet, alcohol consumption, high blood pressure, high cholesterol levels, and lack of physical activity.

5.3 Nutrition Status of Children Below Five Years of Age

Another important aspect to consider in this study in terms of the nutrition transition is so-called double burden of malnutrition. Both undernutrition and overweight and obesity are rooted in poverty, and are increasingly coinciding in the expanding urban environment in low, middle-income countries and high-income countries (UNSCN, 2012). While the overweight and obesity were evidenced among adults, prevalence of wasting was 15.5% while stunting was 45.1% and underweight was 38.5% of children below five years of age. The stunting rate of 45.1% was higher than the national prevalence of 34% (URT, 2016). The prevalence of stunting differs from one region to another. For example, TFNC (2014) noted that a level of chronic malnutrition (stunting) considered "very high", exceeding the 40% threshold was in 9 regions (Iringa, Njombe, Kagera, Dodoma, Ruvuma, Rukwa, Kigoma, Katavi and Geita) among which 3 regions were above 50% (Iringa, Njombe and Kagera). In the study conducted by Semali *et al.* (2015), about half (49.7 %) of the children were stunted because most of them were from households where the head of family was young (below 35 years). Stunting of children below five years of age indicates a prolonged insufficient intake of body nutrients over a period of time.

The traditional weaning foods in Tanzania depend on cereal and non-cereal based foods from maize, sorghum, millet, rice, cassava, potatoes, yams and plantains which are known for their high bulkiness and concentrations of fiber which reduce the bioavailability of some essential nutrients (Muhimbula and Issa-Zacharia, 2010). These are likely to result into insufficient intake of nutrients for the body.

Also water used for drinking and preparation of food can be a source of pathogenic agents whereby in almost all regions of Tanzania, water is often contaminated. For example, an assessment of the microbiological quality of water used for reconstitution of complementary foods in Zanzibar indicated that the water was highly contaminated with pathogens (Kung'u *et al.*, 2009) and failed to meet the standards recommended by the

World Health Organization for quality of drinking-water (WHO, 1997). Improper storage and handling of cooked food is equally responsible for food borne illnesses, as during storage especially at ambient temperature (28 to 35°C) there is the risks of multiplication of pathogenic organisms. Under favourable conditions, a single bacterium can multiply to 500 million bacteria in 10 hours. This condition is a predisposing factor of diarrhea diseases and most of these pathogens have been isolated from complementary foods commonly consumed in developing countries (Muhimbula and Issa-Zacharia, 2010).

This study noted significant differences between boys and girls for mean Z-score values of HAZ and WAZ. The study done by Wamani *et al.* (2007) revealed that in 10 countries in sub-Saharan Africa, male children below five years of age are more likely to become stunted than their female counterparts due to sex differences which was more pronounced in the poorest, socio-economically households.

The study shows significant difference between Ikola and Majalila for underweight (WAZ) probably due to the occupational activities done in each of the specific small town. The children in Ikola are likely of having good access to nutritious food (fish) as compared to children from Majalila small town, where parents are predominantly casual labourers in tobacco farming.

Other indices (mean Z-score values) were not significant different. This may be due to similar characteristics observed in those small towns, but it needs more research to establish the causes.

5.4 Breastfeeding Practices of Children Below Five Years of Age

Four issues of breastfeeding practices were considered namely: colosrum feeding, time of initiation of breastfeeding after delivery, exclusive breastfeeding for the first six months and duration of breastfeeding.

A child who has not been fed with colostrum is prone to repetitive illnesses, which can lead to insufficient intake of nutrients leading to chronic malnutrition (stunting). Stunting can be contributed by different factors. For example, Muhimbula and Issa-Zacharia (2010) found that contaminated traditional weaning food was a major risk factor in the transmission of diseases, especially diarrhea. Infants and young children are very susceptible to food borne diseases and if they consume contaminated foods, they are likely to contract infections leading to illness and often death. Setegn *et al.* (2012) found that once the infants are older (more than two months) in Ethiopia, women feel that breast milk is not enough and therefore introduce complementary foods. Sometimes it was the need to go back to work, which has contributed to early introduction of complementary foods. URT (2016) recommended that complementary foods should be introduced when a child is six months old to reduce the risk of malnutrition.

In this study, three quarters 75.3% of mothers initiated breastfeeding within one hour after delivery which is higher as compared to the national average of 51% (URT, 2016). Timely initiation of breastfeeding with colostrum helps an infant to get antibodies which protect against diseases. Breastfeeding within the first hour of life also prevents newborn death due to sepsis, pneumonia, diarrhea and hypothermia (Ekubay *et al.*, 2018). Mgongo *et al.* (2014) found early initiation of breastfeeding within 24 hours to be associated with reduction of neonatal deaths by 22%.

In the study, 77% of mothers were exclusively breastfeeding their babies for the first six months after delivery, but 23% did not for different reasons. Some believed that breast milk is not enough for their babies, and therefore gave food (porridge) or water. However such practices are not safe to the baby, which may lead to diarrhea (Moyo *et al.*, 2011).

WHO recommends that children should receive nothing but breastmilk (exclusive breastfeeding) for the first six months of life (WHO 2003).

There were variation of duration of stopping the babies breastfeeding, whereby 73% of mothers stopped after two years and very few stopped after one year or went up to three years. This variation may be due to lack of knowledge of exactly time of stopping breastfeeding their babies. According to URT (2016), children aged below 3 years in Tanzania are exclusively breastfed for an average of 3.9 months and breastfed for a duration of 20.1 months.

According to Chirande *et al.* (2015), stunting of children aged 0-59 months in Tanzania was influenced by several factors including age of the child, sex of the child, parent's level of education and literacy, household wealth index, place of delivery and type of delivery assistance. Hashim *et al.* (2017) noted that more than seven out of ten pregnant women were knowledgeable about key issues regarding appropriate breastfeeding practices such as: importance of colostrum, time of breastfeeding initiation, exclusive breastfeeding and time of introducing complementary feeding.

5.5 The Most Affected Stage (age categories) of Children of Below Five Years of Age5.5.1 Height-for-Age (Stunting)

According to the results, the age of children who are mostly affected was 0 to 6 months with mean Z-score value of -2.0467 as compared to the age category of 7 to 26 months with mean Z-score value of -1.9612, age of 27 to 40 months with Z-score of -1.1141 and age of 41 to 60 months with mean Z-score value of -0.9040 (Table 19).

Children at age category of 41-60 months were able to eat family solid food from their households and sometimes from the neighbour's households and therefore they were better than those of 0-6 months age group ($P \le 0.05$). A child of 0-6 months need to be

exclusively breastfed without giving any solid foods (URT, 2016), but mothers due to lack of knowledge, often think that breast feeding alone is not enough for the babies so they give other foods. Kyra *et al.* (2011) suggested that earlier introduction to solid foods offers no benefits, and particularly prior to 4 months which may be associated with negative outcomes such as inadequate nutrient and energy intake due to the stress on immature gastrointestinal, immune, and renal systems.

The children at the age of 7-26 months were more affected by stunting than their counterparts of 27-40 months ($P \le 0.01$). At this age, the child is being introduced to solid foods (complementary foods) because breast feeding alone is not sufficient to fulfill the child body needs for growth and development. Solid foods can be the source of diarrhea if it is prepared in unhygienic conditions. Diarrhea leads to a reduction in food intake due to anorexia. A poor food intake is aggravated by loss of nutrients from diarrhea, leading to nutritional deficiencies with serious consequences for the growth and immune system of infants and children predisposing to malnutrition (Muhimbula and Issa-Zacharia, 2010). Also Khanal *et al.* (2013) and TFNC (2014) reported that the age of 7 to 26 months is a critical age of onset of malnutrition.

5.5.2 Weight-for-Age (Undernutrition)

In the study, none of the test age groups of study children was significantly different from the others in terms of underweight (weight-for-age). Further research is needed to investigate why underweight was not varying among the study children in these three small towns.

5.5.3 Weight-for-Height (Wasting)

The study shows that two age categories were noted to be significantly different (Table 19), both involving the 27-40 months age group. In the two aspects, the 27-40 months age

group was more affected than 7-26 and 0-6 months age groups. At that age of 27-40 months, children are likely to be fully weaned and therefore depend on family foods, whereby they are likely to be left to try to feed themselves, which they hardly manage. However, further research is required to be able to establish the actual cause for this observation.

CHAPTER SIX

6.0 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

6.1 Conclusion

The overall objective of the study was to assess the nutrition situation of recent migrants in three selected small towns in Mpanda District where the focus was on nutrition status of adults and children below five years of age. The study also investigated the breastfeeding behavior and identified the most affected age group among the children below five years of age by malnutrition.

The nutrition status of adults showed that 20.4% were overweight or obese and 5.5% were underweight. There was no significant difference between men and women. Significant relationship was noted between nutrition status and location of study whereby Ikola town showed a better nutrition situation compared to Majalila town. Stunting rate of children below five years of age was higher than the national prevalence and higher than that of Katavi region.

Four breastfeeding practices were investigated namely; feeding of colostrum, time taken before initiation of breastfeeding after delivery, extent of doing exclusive breastfeeding in first six months, and duration of breastfeeding. Majority of mothers breastfed their infants with colostrum (85.1%) while few did not for different reasons. Three quarters of mothers (75.3%) initiated breastfeeding within one hour after delivering while others took longer. Beliefs and taboos were the hindrance factor to some mothers of not breastfeeding their infants with colostrums.

The study showed that majority of interviewed mothers breastfed exclusively their infants for first six months while few could not. The mentioned reasons for not breastfeeding exclusively for first six months included child crying for what the mother felt was hunger or thirsty and therefore gave porridge or water. Also, the study showed that 73% of mothers stopped breastfeeding after two years while very few stopped after one year, others went up to three years.

The study children involved in this study were divided into four age categories for investigation as 0-6 months, 7-26 months, 27-40 months and 41-60 months. T-test was used to compare mean Z-scores for each of the four age categories. Results showed that younger babies were mostly affected by stunting soon after the age of receiving complementary foods than the older ones who were in most cases able to eat family meals. The most affected age category by wasting was 0-6 months followed by 7-26 months.

The study also showed that male babies were generally more prone to both stunting and underweight than baby girls. However no explanation could be deduced. Similarly, children in Majalila small town were more prone to underweight than in Ikola small town. Further research is needed to establish reasons for these differences.

6.2 Recommendations

The differences between men and women in overweight and obesity was not significant. Further research is required to be able to establish the actual cause for lacking significant difference of overweight and obesity between men and women in small towns.

While there are significant differences in stunting and wasting among different age groups, no significant difference was noted in underweight. Further research is needed to investigate why underweight was not varying among the study children in these three small towns.

The children of 27-40 months age group were more affected by wasting than 7-26 and 0-6 months age groups. At that age of 27-40 months, children are likely to be fully weaned. Further research on the feeding practices is required to be able to establish the actual cause for this observation.

Recent migrants who are likely to be struggling to find ways of living, should be identified through the Local Government and be given special attention to support their nutrition well-being.

The Government should have clear welfare policy that will consider migrants to new areas as vulnerable, and therefore provide them with special care.

REFERENCES

- Aeroe, A. (1992). The role of small towns in regional development in South-East Africa, In: *The Rural-urban Interface in Africa: Expansion and Adaptation*. (Edited by Baker, J. and Pedersen, P. O.), The Scandinavian Institute of African Studies, Uppsala. pp. 29 50.
- Agwanda, A. and Amani, H. (2014). *Population Growth, Structure and Momentum in Tanzania*. Background Paper No.7. Economic and Social Research Foundation, Dares Salaam, Tanzania. 72pp.
- Ahmed, A. U., Hill, R. V., Smith, L. C., Wiesmann, D. M. and Frankenberger, T. (2007).

 The World's Most Deprived: Characteristics and Causes of Extreme Poverty and Hunger. Discussion Paper No. 43. International Food Policy Research Institute, Washington DC. 114pp.
- Alanna, O. (2011). Cultural Culinary Wisdom: Combating the nutrition transition. Global studies student papers. [http://digitalcommons.providence.Edu/glbstudy_student] site visited on 28/7/2017.
- Amobi, D. S. C. and Agu, R. E. (2017). Private waste contractors and solid waste management in Anambra state: Nnamdi Azikiwe University, Awka Nigeria NG. *Journal of Social Development* 6(1): 84-104.
- Anderson, B. and Blinder, S. (2012). *Who Counts as a Migrant?* Definition and their consequences. Migratory observatory Brief, Campus, University of oxford UK. pp 1-9.

- Antiporta, D. A., Smeeth, L., Gilman, R. H. and Miranda, J. J. (2015). Length of urban residence and obesity among within country rural-to-urban Andean migrants; Faculty of epidemiology and population health. London school of hygiene and tropical medicine, London. *Public Health Nutrition* 19 (7): 1270-1278.
- Azuike, E. C., Emelumadu, O. F., Adinma, E. D., Ifeadike, C. O., Ebenebe, U. E. and Adogu, P. U. (2011). Nutrition Transition in Developing Countries: A Review. *AFRIMEDIC Journal* 2(2): 1-5.
- Bairoch, P. (1988). Cities and Economic Development. Mansell, London, UK. 596pp.
- Barrios, S. L. and Bertinelli, E. S. (2006). Climatic change and rural-urban migration: The case of sub-Saharan Africa *Journal of Urban Economics* 60(3): 357 371.
- Bauman, A., Allman-Farinelli, M., Huxley, R. and James, W. P. (2008). Leisure-time physical activity alone may not be a sufficient public health approach to prevent obesity a focus on China. *Obesity Review* 9(1): 119 126.
- Beegle, K., Deweerdt, J. and Dercon, S. (2011). Migration and economic morbility in Tanzania: Evidence from a tracking survey. *Review of Economics and Statistics* 93(3): 1010 1033.
- Bougnom, B. P., Boyomo, O., Nwanga, D., EssiaNgang, J. J. and Etoa, F. X. (2014). *A Tool to Sustainable Urban and Peri-Urban Agriculture in Sub-Saharan Africa*?

 University of Yaounde, Switzerland. 279pp.
- Bruckner, M. (2012). Economic growth, size of the agricultural sector, and urbanization in Africa. *Markus* Brückner. *Journal of Urban Economics* 71(1): 26 36.

- Chen, J. (2011). Internal migration and health: Re-examining the healthy migrant phenomenon in China. *Social Science Medicine* 72: 1294 301.
- Chilande, L., Charwe, D., Mbwana, H., Victor, R., Kimboka, S., Issaka, A. I., Baines, S. K., Dibley, M. J. and Agho, K. E. (2015). Determinants of stunting and severe stunting among under-fives in Tanzania: Evidence from the 2010 cross-sectional household survey. *Research Article; BMC pediatrics* 15: 165-175.
- Christiaensen, L. and Todo, Y. (2014). Poverty Reduction During the Rural-Urban Transformation *The Role of the Missing Middle, World Development* 63: 43-58.
- Christiaensen, L. J. and de Weerdt, Y. T. (2013). Urbanization and poverty reduction the role of rural diversification and secondary towns. *Agricultural Economics* 44: 435 448.
- Clark, L. G. (2009). Environment, land, and rural out-migration in the Southern Ecuadorian Andes. *World Development* 37(2): 457 468.
- Coast, E. (2000). Maasai demography. Thesis for Award of PhD Degree at University College London. 227pp.
- Cohen, B. (2006). Urbanization in developing countries: Current trends, future projections, and key challenges for sustainability. Committee on population, National research council, 500 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington DC 20001, USA. *Technology in Society* 28: 63-80.
- Cohen, M. and Garrett, J. (2009). *The Food Price Crisis and Urban Food Insecurity*.

 International Institute for Environment and Development, London, UK. 15pp.

- Collier, P. and Dercon, S. (2014). African agriculture in 50 years: Smallholders in a rapidly changing world? *World Development* 63: 92 101.
- Cui, Z., Huxley, R., Wu, Y. and Dibley, M. J. (2010). Temporal trends in overweight and obesity of children and adolescents from nine provinces in China from 1991–2006. *International Journal of Pediatric Obesity* 5: 365 374.
- Cummins, S., Flint, E. and Matthews, S. A. (2014). New neighborhood grocery store increased awareness of food access but did not alter dietary habits or obesity in Philadelphia. *Health Affairs* 33(2): 283-291.
- Edgar, O. and Olsen (2007). *Promoting Homeownership among Low-Income Households*.

 Opportunity and Ownership Project Report No. 2. The Urban Institute,
 Washington, D.C. 22pp.
- Ekubay, M., Berhe, A. and Yisma, E. (2018). Initiation of breastfeeding within one hour of birth among mothers with infants younger than or equal to 6 months of age attending public health institutions in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. *International Breastfeeding Journal* 13(4): 1-7.
- FAO (2011). The State of food Insecurity in the World 2011: How Does International

 Price Volatility Affect Domestic Economics and Food Security. Food and

 Agriculture Organization, Rome, Italy. 50pp.
- Fisher, E. and Giffin, K. (2016). *Interventions for Healthy Eating and Active Urban Living: A Guide for Improving Community Health*. Gotham Center, New York. 56pp.

- Gollin, D., Jedwab, R. and Vollrath, D. (2015). *Urbanization with and Without Industrialization*. University of Oxford, USA. 38pp.
- Gu, D., He, J., Duan, X., Reynolds, K., Wu X., Chen, J., Huanq, G., Chen, C. S. and Whelton, P. K. (2006). Body weight and mortality among men and women in China. *JAMA* 295: 776 783.
- Hardoy, J. E. and Satterthwaite, D. (1988). *Small and Intermediate Urban Centers*. Liverpool University Press, UK. 22pp.
- Hashim, T. H., Mgongo, M., Katanga, J., Uriyo, J. G., Damian, D. J., Stray-Pedersen, B.,
 Wande, I. M. and Msuya, S. E. (2017). Predictors of appropriate breastfeeding knowledge among pregnant women in Moshi Urban, Tanzania: a cross-sectional study. *International Breastfeeding Journal* 12(1): 1-8.
- Hawkes, C., Harris, J. and Gillespie, S. (2017). Urbanization and the Nutrition Transition.

 In: *Global Food Policy Report* 4. pp34-41.
- Haynes, R. (1986). Cancer mortality and urbanization in China. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 15: 268 271.
- He, J., Klag, M. J., Whelton, P. K., Chen, J. Y., Mo, J. P., Qian, M. C., Mo, P. S. and He,
 G. Q. (1991). Migration, blood pressure pattern, and hypertension: The Yi
 Migrant Study. American Journal Epidemiology 134: 1085 –101.
- Heese, H. S., Cattani, K., Ferrer, G. and Roth, A. V. (2005). Competitive advantage through take-back of used products. *European Journal of Operational Research* 164(1): 143 157.

- Herforth, A. (2015). Promotion of traditional African vegetables in Kenya and Tanzania:

 A Case study of an intervention representing emerging imperatives in global nutrition. Thesis for Award of PhD Degree at Cornel University. 396pp.
- Holmes, M. D., Dalal, S., Volmink, J., Adebamowo, C. A. and Njelekela, M. (2010). Non-Communicable Diseases in Sub-Saharan Africa: The Case for Cohort Studies.

 *PLoS Med Journal Pmed 7(5): 1371.
- Hu, F. B., Liu, Y. and Willett, W. C. (2011). Preventing chronic diseases by promoting healthy diet and lifestyle: public policy implications for China. *Obesity Review* 12: 552 559.
- Jaacks, L. M., Kaule, J., Perry, A. and Nyaku, A. (2017). Programming maternal and child overweight and obesity in context of undernutrition Washington DC USA:
 Current evidence and key considerations for low and middle-Income countries.
 Review Article; Public Health Nutrition 20(7): 1286-1296.
- Jan, E., Pinheiro, R. and Schmidheiny, K. (2014). "Spatial Sorting," *Journal of Political Economy, University of Chicago Press* 122(3): 554 620.
- Jin, F., Devesa, S. S., Chow, W. H., Zheng, W., Ji, B. T., Fraumeni, J. F. and Gao, Y. T. (1999). Cancer incidence trends in urban Shanghai 1972–1994: An update. *International Journal of Cancer* 83: 435 440.
- Khanal, V., Sauer, K. and Zhoa, Y. (2013). Determinants of complementary feeding practices among Nepalese children aged 6-23 months: Findings from demographic and health survey: *BMC pediatrics* 13(131): 1-13.

- Kothari, C. R. (2004). *Research Methodology: Methods and Techniques*. (2nd Ed.), New Age International Publisher Limited, New Delhi, India. pp 401.
- Kranz, S., Nicholas, R., Jones, V. and Monsivais, P. (2017). Intake Levels of Fish in the UK Paediatric Population. *Nutrients Article* 9(392): 1-10.
- Kung'u, J. K., Boor, K. J., Ame, S. M., Ali, N. S., Jackson, A. E. and Stoltzfus, R. J. (2009). Bacterial Populations in Complementary Foods and Drinking-water in Households with Children Aged 10-15 Months in Zanzibar, Tanzania. *Journal of Health Population Nutrition* 27(1): 41-52.
- Krieger, J. and Higgins, D. L. (2002). Housing and Health: Time again for public health action. *American Journal of Public Health* 92(5): 758–768.
- Kyra, H., Lynne, D., Nicole, M., White, K. M. and Walsh, A. M. (2011). Mothers' perceptions of introducing solids to their infant at six months of age: identifying critical belief-based targets to promote adherence to current infant feeding guidelines. Queensland University of Technology Bristabane Australia.

 **Journal of Health Psychology 17(1): 121-131.
- Larson, C., Haushalter, A., Buckt, C., Henderson, T. and Schlundt, D. (2013).

 Development of a community-sensitive strategy to increase availability of fresh fruits and vegetables in Nashville's urban food deserts, 2010–2012. *Prevalence Chronic Diseases* 10: 1 12.
- Lawi, J. (2013). The Rapid Growth of Towns and Migration in Tanzania: A Case Study of Babati Town. *International Journal of Business, Humanities and Technology* 3(7): 48-57.

- Li, Y. (2013). Understanding health constraints among rural-to-urban migrants in China. *Qual Health Research* 23(11): 1459-1469.
- Li, J., Zhang, B. N. and Fan, J. H. (2011). A nation-wide multicenter 10-year (1999–2008) retrospective clinical epidemiological study of female breast cancer in China. *BioMed Central Cancer* 2011: 11 364.
- Liu, Z., Li, X. and Ge, X. (2009). Left too early: the effects of age at separation from parents on Chinese rural children's symptoms of anxiety and depression. *American Journal of Public Health* 99: 2049 2054.
- Losch, B. and Magrin, G. (2013). *Towards A New Rural-Urban Model:*Decompartmentalizing Territories and Policies. Des agents du Cirad. 13pp.
- Mam, X., Xiang, Y.T. and Li, S.R. (2008). Prevalence and socio demographic correlates of depression in an elderly population living with family members in Beijing, China. *Psychology Medicine* 38: 1723-1730.
- Mayige, M., Kagaruki, G., Ramaiya, K. and Swai, A. (2012). Non communicable diseases in Tanzania: a call for urgent action. *Tanzania Journal of Health Research* 14(2): 1-12.
- Mgongo, M., Hashimu, T. H., Uriyo, J. G., Damian, D. J., Stray-pedersen, B. and Msuya, S.E. (2014). Determinants of Exclusive breastfeeding in Kilimanjaro region Tanzania. *Science Journal of Public Health* 6: 631-635.
- Monasta, L., Batty, G. D., Cattaneo, A., Lutje, V., Ronifani, L., van lenthe, F. J. and Brug, S. (2010). Early life determinants of overweight and obesity: a review of systematic review. IRCCS Burlo Garofolo. *Trieste*, *Italy* 65(1): 1-34.

- Monda, K. L., Gordon-Larsen, P., Stevens, J. and Popkin, B. M. (2007). China's transition: the effect of rapid urbanization on adult occupational physical activity. *Social Science and Medicine* 64: 858 870.
- Moyo, S. J., Gro, N., Matee, M. I., Kitundu, J., Myrmel, H., Myvaganam, H., Maselle, S.
 Y and Langeland, N. (2011). Age specific aetiological agents of diarrhea in hospitalized children aged less than five years in Dar es Salaam Tanzania:
 Research Article. BMC Pediatrics 11(19): 1-6.
- Mselle, J. and Sanga S.A. (2017). Knowledge incubation in informal construction practices in Tanzania: A critical Review of the Literature. *International Journal of Construction Engineering and Management* 6 (3): 63-77.
- Muhimbula, H. S. and Issa-Zacharia, A. (2010). Persistent child malnutrition in Tanzania:

 Risks associated with traditional complementary foods. (A review). *African Journal of Food Science* 4(11): 679-692.
- Myfanwy, T. (2010). The healthy cities movement working paper for the lancet commission on healthy cities. Dissertation for Award of MSc Degree at University College London. 16pp.
- NBS (2002). *Household and Population and Housing Census*. National Bureau Statistics,

 Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. 82pp.
- NBS (2015). Migration and Urbanization Export 2012 Population and Housing Census.

 Contribution of Migration to Urbanization by Region. National Bureau Statistics, Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. 43pp.

- NCBI (2013). Urbanization and health in China. Author manuscript available in PMC *Lancet* 379(9818): 843–852.
- Nicchia, R. (2011). Planning African rural Towns: The case of Caia and Sena Mozambique: Doctoral thesis in environmental engineering, XXIII cycle. Faculty of Engineering, University of Trento. pp 1-199.
- Omran, A. R. (2005). The epidemiological transition: A theory of the epidemiology of population change. *The Milbank Quarterly* 83(4): 731-757.
- Phillips, M. R., Zhang, J., Shi, Q., Song, Z., Ding, Z., Pang, S., Li, X., Zhang, Y. and Wang, Z. (2009). Prevalence, treatment, and associated disability of mental disorders in four provinces in China during 2001–05: An epidemiological survey. *Lancet* 373: 2041 2053.
- Pingali, P. (2007). Policy westernization of Asian diets and the transformation of food systems: *Implications for Research and Policy* 32(3): 281-298.
- Popkin, B. M. (2010). Contemporary Nutritional Transition: Determinants of Diet and Its Impact on Body Composition. Proceedings of the nutrition society. pp 1-10.
- Popkin, B. M. and Du, S. (2003). Dynamics of the nutrition transition toward the animal foods sector in China and its implications: A worried perspective. *Journal of Nutrition* 133(2): 3898-906.
- Popkin, B. M. (2011). Stages of the Nutrition Transition. Dynamic global. [Bring.com/serrch?q=popkins%] site visited on 12/8/2016.

- Potts, D. (2009). The slowing of sub-Saharan Africa's urbanization: evidence and implications for urban livelihoods. *Environment and Urbanization* 21: 253 259.
- Richard, U. (2001). Review of Development Economics. Oxford Press, USA. 31pp.
- Sankaranarayanan, R., Swaminathan, R., Brenner, H., Chen, K., Chia, K. S., Chen, J. G.,
 Law, S. C., Ahn, Y. O., Xiang, Y. B., Yeole, B. B., Shin, H. R., Shanta, V.,
 Woo, Z. H., Martin, N., Sumitsawan, Y., Sriplung, H., Barboza, A. O., Eser, S.,
 Nene, B. M., Suwanrungruang, K., Jayalekshmi, P., Dikshit, R., Wabinga, H.,
 Esteban, D. B., Laudico, A., Bhurgri, Y., Bah, E. and Al-Hamdan, N. (2010).
 Cancer survival in Africa, Asia and Central America: A population-based
 study. Lancet Oncology 11: 165 173.
- Satterthwaite, D., McGranahan, G. and Tacoli, C. (2010). Urbanization and its implications for food and farming. *Trans Royal Society* 365: 2809 2820.
- Satterthwaite, D. (2007). The Transition to a Predominantly Urban World and Its Underpinnings. International Institute for Environment and Development, London, UK. 51pp.
- Semali, I.A., Kessy, A. T., Mmbaga, E. J. and Leyna, G. (2015). Prevalence and determinants of stunting in under-five children in central Tanzania: Remaining threats to achieving millennium Development goal 4, Research Article. *BMC Public Health* 15: 1153-1161.
- Setegn, T., Belachew, T., Mulusew, G., Deribe, K., Deribew, A. and Biadgilign, S. (2012).

 Factors associated with exclusive breastfeeding practices among mothers in

- Goba district, south east Ethiopia: a cross sectional study. *BMC International Breastfeeding Journal* 7: 17-22.
- SMART (2012). Sampling methods and sample size calculation for the SMART Methodology. [sampling_paper.pdf] site visited on 28/7/2017.
- Stage, J. and McGranahan, G. (2010). Is urbanization contributing to higher food prices? *Environment and Urbanization* 22: 199–215.
- Steyn, N. P., Nel, J. H., Parker, W., Ayah, R. and Mbithe, D. (2011). Dietary social and environmental determinants of obesity in Kenyan women; *Journal of Public Health* 39: 88-97.
- TFNC (2014). *Tanzania National Nutrition Survey. Final Report*. Ministry of Health and Social welfare, Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. 96pp.
- Tolossa, D. (2010). Some realities of urban poor and their food security situations; a case study at Berta Gibi and Gemachi Safar in Addis Ababa City, Ethiopia. *Environment and Urbanization* 22: 179–198.
- Tschirley, D., Reardon, T., Dolislager, M. and Snyder, J. (2015). *The Rise of a Middle Class in East and Southern Africa: Implication for Food System Transformation*. Michigan State University, Michigan, USA. 32pp.
- Ulasi, I. I., Ijoma, C. K. and Onodugo, O. D. (2010). A Community-based Study of Hypertension and Cardio-metabolic Syndrome in Semi-Urban and Rural Communities in Nigeria. *Health Services Research* 2010 10(71): 1 6.

- UN (2015). World Population Ageing. Department of Economic and Social Affairs,
 Population Division, New York. 164pp.
- UNAIDS (2016). Review of Data from People Living with HIV Stigma Index Surveys

 Conducted in More Than 65 Countries. United Nations Programme, Geneva,

 Switzerland. 13pp.
- UNDP (2014). *World Urbanization Prospects:* The 2014 Revision, Highlights, New York. 32pp.
- UN-habitat (2010). *Informal Settlements and Finance in Dar es Salaam*. United Nations Human Settlements Programme, Nairobi, Kenya. 66pp.
- UNSCN (2012). Nutrition security of urban population. Available at [August_31-_UNSCN_world_urban_forum_6-_statement_final_3108_finalfinal] site visited on 25 October, 2017.
- Unwin, N., James, P., Mclarty, D., Machybia, H., Nkulila, P., Tamin, B., Nguluma, M. and McNally, R. (2010). Rural to urban migration and changes in cardiovascular risk factors in Tanzania. *A prospective cohort study. BMC Public Health* 10 (272): 1-12.
- URT (2016). *Tanzania Demographic and Health Survey and Malaria Indicator Survey*2015-16. Ministry of Health, Community Development, Gender, Elderly and
 Children Tanzania Mainland, Ministry of Health Zanzibar, National Bureau of
 Statistics Office of the Chief Government Statistician, Dar es Salaam,
 Tanzania. 65pp.

- Wamani, H., Åstrøm, A. N., Peterson, S., Tumwine, J. K. and Tylleskär, T. (2007). Boys are more stunted than girls in Sub-Saharan Africa: a meta-analysis of 16 demographic and health surveys. Research article *BMC Pediatrics* 10(1186): 1471-2431.
- Wang B., Li, X., Stanton, B. and Fang, X. (2010). The influence of social stigma and discriminatory experience on psychological distress and quality of life among rural-to-urban migrants in China. *Social Science and Medicine* 71: 84 92.
- Wenban-Smith, H. B. (2014). Urbanization in Tanzania. [www.theigc.org /publications/working paper/urbanisation-tanzania] site visited on 15/9/2016.
- Wenban-Smith, H.B. (2015). *Population Growth, Internal Migration and Urbanization in Tanzania*, 1967-2012. International Growth Centre, London. 28pp.
- WHO (1997). *Guidelines for Drinking-Water Quality*. 2nd ed. Geneva: pp. 973. [www. who.int/water_sanitation_health/dwq/gdwqvol32ed.pdf] site visited on13/5/2018.
- WHO (2003). Global strategy for infant and young child feeding. Geneva. pp1-37.
- Wood, P. D., Stefanick, M.L., Williams, P.T and Haskell, W.L (1991). The effects on plasma lipoproteins of a prudent weight-Reducing diet, with or without exercise, in overweight men and women. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 325: 461-466.
- World Bank (2009). World Development Report 2009: Reshaping Economic Geography.

 Russian. 410pp.

- World Health Organization (2006). Multicenntre Growth Reference study Group 2006.

 WHO child Growth standards: Length/Height-for-Age, Weight-for-Age, Weight
 for length, Weight –for-Height and Body Mass Index-for-Age: Methods and
 Development. World Health Organization, Geneva. 312pp.
- Worrall, L., Colenbrander, S., Palmer, I., Makene, F., Mushi, D., Mwijage, J., Martine, M. and Godfrey, N. (2017). *Better Urban Growth in Tanzania: Preliminary Exploration of the Opportunities and Challenges*. Coalition for Urban Transitions, London and Washington, DC. pp.1-90.
- Wu, Y., Huxley, R. and Li, L. (2008). China NNHS Steering Committee. China NNHS
 Working Group Prevalence, awareness, treatment, and control of hypertension
 in China: data from the China. *National Nutrition and Health Survey* 118: 2679
 2686.

APPENDICES

Appendix 1: Questionnaire
1. The name of region
3. ID
4. Sex
5. Age of respondent
6. When did you migrate to small town?
i) 3-9 months
ii) 10-18 months.
iii) 19-27 months.
iv) 28-36 months
7. Why you decided to migrate to the small town
i) Due to operation of unpublished settlement restriction
ii) Due to restriction of settlement in wild animal corridor
iii) Due to joining the family.
iv) Due to socialization.
v) Due to business establishment.
vi) Due to access to education
vii) Due to fishing activity
viii) Due to searching grasses for livestock.
ix) Due to formal employment.
x) Due to searching land for agriculture.
xi) Due to self- Employment.
xii) Due to plenty food

xiii) Due to diseases

xiv) Due to good transport.

8. The nutrition status of respondents

Anthropometric assessment for Adult

H/H No.	SEX	Weight	Height/Length	BMI
		(kg)	(cm)	

9.	The	location	of	respondent	in	the	small	town
----	-----	----------	----	------------	----	-----	-------	------

- i. Ikola
- ii. Kasekese
- iii. Majalila

10. Marital status of the respondent

- i) Married monogamous
- ii) Married polygamous
- iii) Widowed
- iv) Married/Not married
- v) Divorced
- vi) Single
- vii) Co-habited

11. Occupation of the respondent

- i) Peasant
- ii) Farmer
- iii) Employed in a formal sector
- iv) Employed in an informal sector.
- v) Self Employment
- vi) Housewife/Mother
- vii) Livestock keeper.
- viii) Fishing

12.	How	many	peopl	e live	in	this	Hou	seho	ld?
-----	-----	------	-------	--------	----	------	-----	------	-----

ii) Children
13. The sex of under-fives
i) Boy
ii) Girl
14. What is the age of under-five child? Age

15. Breastfeeding Practices

Dica	breastreeding Fractices							
1	Have you ever breastfed?	1= Yes						
		2= No						
2	Did you feed colostrum to	1= Yes						
	your children?	2= No						
	If the response in 2 is no give	1= Discarded						
	reasons	2= Was not safe for baby						
		3=Cultural restriction						
		4=Child was sick						
		5=Other (specify)						
3	When did you put your baby	1=Within 1 hour after birth;						
	on the breast for the first time	2= 1 to 3 hours after birth;						
	after delivery?	3= More than 3 hours after birth						
	_	6 = Doesn't know						
4	Did you breastfed your	1= Yes						
	youngest child exclusively for	2=No						
	the first six months?							
	·							

16 Nutrition statuses of under-five children

Anthropometric assessment for under-five

H/H No.	Sex	Age (enter DOB) (dd/mm/yy)	Age	Weight (kg)	Height/Length(cm)

17	The	number a	of meals	consumed	hy respon	ndents l	efore	migrating	to smal	l towr
1/	. 1110	Hulling (or incars	COMSUME		nacins i	<i>J</i> CIOIC	mugiamig	w sinai	LWWI

i)	One
----	-----

- ii) Two
- iii) Three
- iv) Four
- v) Five

18. The number of meals consumed by respondents per 24 hours after migrating to small
town
i) One
ii) Two
iii) Three
iv) Four
v)Five
19. Do you use cooking oil during food preparation?
i) Yes
ii) No
20. What factors influence your consumption of different foods in a meal?
1=Availability
2=Affordability
3=Knowledge
4=Accessibility
5=Preparation time
6=Taste
21. What is your education level?
1=No formal education
2=Adult education
3=Primary school
4=Secondary school
5=Diploma/certificate
6=University
22. General Nutrition training, attitudes, perceptions and practices

1	Have you received any education and/or training	1= Yes	
	about nutrition before?	2= No	
2	If yes where and when was the training offered	Please specify:	
	-	Where	
		When	
3	How often do you normally feed children 2 to 5	1=Once	

	years of age in a day? /number of meals per day per household.	2= Twice 3=Three times 4= Four times 5= Five times	
4	To whom do you seek advice and opinion about	1=Health centers	
	whether your baby is growing well or not?	2=Relatives	
		3=Peers/friends	
		5=Others, specify	
		6=Do not know	

23. Water Sanitation and Hygiene

1	Where do you get your drinking water? Mention
2	What time do you take from your homestead to the source of water mentioned (in question 1 about-walking time)? a) 0-5minutes b) 6-30 minutes c) 30 -60 minutes d) More than 60 minutes
3	Who is responsible for fetching domestic water for your home use? a) Adult men b) Adult women c) Female children d) Male children e) House helpers f) Head of household g) Mother/caregiver
4	What do you do, If drinking water comes from unclean source? a) Boiling b) Boiling and sieving c) Sedimentation method d) Drinking it.

24. Diseases History and Conditions

1	In general, did you visit the local health facility	1= diarrhea
	within the last 3months for other reasons?	2= pneumonia
		3= typhus
		4= cholera
		5=deworming
		6= injury
		7=other,
		specify

2	Could you afford the costs of the treatment(s)?	1= Yes	
		2= No	
3	What do you do if you couldn't afford the cost of	i)Spiritual	
	treatment?, I went to	prayers	
		ii) Traditional	
		healers.	

25. Different activities done by sampled respondent			
i) Crop production, mention			
ii) Animal husbandry, mention			
iii) Fishing			
26. Which problems you faced during migrating to small town?			
27. If drinking water comes from unsafe source, what do you do?			
28. Which problems you faced after arrival to small town?			
29. What do you do if the food is not enough for your household?			

THANK YOU FOR YOUR COOPERATION